Master Thesis in Geographical Information Science nr 97

The Po Delta Biosphere Reserve: Management challenges and priorities deriving from anthropogenic pressure and sea level rise

Damiano Vesentini

2019

Department of Physical Geography and Ecosystem Science Centre for Geographical Information Systems Lund University Sölvegatan 12 S-223 62 Lund Sweden



Damiano Vesentini (2019). The Po Delta Biosphere Reserve: Management challenges and priorities deriving from anthropogenic pressure and sea level rise

Master degree thesis, 30/ credits in Master in Geographical Information Science Department of Physical Geography and Ecosystem Science, Lund University The Po Delta Biosphere Reserve: Management challenges and priorities deriving from anthropogenic pressure and sea level rise

Damiano Vesentini

Master thesis, 30 credits, in Geographical Information Sciences

Dan Metcalfe

Department of Physical Geography and Ecosystem Science

Lund University

Abstract

The Po Delta Biosphere Reserve is located in Northern Italy and has attained recognition by UNESCO in 2015 due to its unique natural and cultural value. The reserve covers an area of approximately 140 000 hectares, supporting a human population of 118 000, as well as a complex mosaic of ecosystems, which are found in this transitional waters landscape.

Administratively the area is highly fragmented and this renders its management challenging. Besides administrative fragmentation between two Park Authorities and a number of local and provincial authorities, organizational challenges within the Authorities themselves make it increasingly difficult to ensure continuity in the maintenance, review and update of conservation priorities.

The present study is intended to establish a comparative analysis of conservation priorities within the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve, in order to support relevant Authorities and conservation managers in ensuring the preservation of high value areas. The study was articulated according to five objectives, which were fulfilled by making use of publicly available data. Data was analysed by performing a weighted overlay analysis to address the research questions that were relevant to each objective.

The first objective of the study was to determine parameters that could be used to characterize conservation value. In this context, the Conservation Value Index (CVI) was implemented, which enabled the localization of areas of value within the study area. The CVI was based on land cover characteristics, the presence of designated protected areas and the presence of protected species included in the International Union for Nature Conservation (IUCN) Red List. According to the CVI characterization, approximately 50% of the Biosphere Reserve area was defined as having high or very high conservation value, with a further 31% having medium conservation value.

Upon determining the location of high conservation value areas, the effect of two different types of environmental pressure was assessed, both individually and in combination, by linking the effect of pressure to the distribution of conservation value within the Biosphere Reserve. This assessment was the subject of the subsequent three objectives of the study (objectives 2-4), whereby risk to water quality, risk deriving by sea level rising due to climate change and the combination of these risks were assessed.

The first type of pressure, examined under the second objective of the study, was associated with the potential risk that human activities place on water quality. For this purpose, the distribution of agricultural and farming activities was assessed, as well as the distribution of tourism. It was considered that both these activities could potentially adversely affect water quality by contributing to the accumulation of organic nutrients, which could create imbalance in the most valuable areas for conservation.

In this study, approximately 28% of the total Biosphere Reserve area was associated with high risk to water quality and 55% with medium risk, based on the types of activities supported. Upon linking risk to water quality to the distribution of areas of high and very high conservation value, it was determined that approximately 18% and 23% of the total high and medium risk areas were composed of high and very high value areas.

The second type of pressure was examined under the third objective of this study and was associated with the risk of flooding deriving by climate-induced sea level rise. For this purpose, elevation information was taken into consideration, together with sea level rise estimates from the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). Overall, 75% of the Biosphere Reserve area was observed to be located below sea level. Under the worst-case scenario, corresponding to an increase in sea level of 0.82 m by 2100, the total area located below see level was estimated to increase to almost 90% of the total. Under these conditions, approximately 44% of the total flooded area would be made up of high and very high conservation areas, with a further 28% corresponding to areas of medium conservation value.

The fourth objective of the study examined how the combination of risk factors relating to water quality and climate change-induced sea level rise would impact the distribution of conservation value within the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve. Overall, only 0.38% of the total area was free of from risk, whilst 12.5% would only be impacted by one type of risk. The remaining 87% of the

Biosphere Reserve area is expected to be susceptible to combined risk factors, albeit with different intensity. Under the worst sea level rise predictions, high and very high conservation areas extended to over 37% of the combined medium and high risk areas for water quality.

In the last part of the study, the fifth objective was addressed, which related to comparing current prioritization for conservation, which is based on three different conservation management types, with the prioritization in this study based on the combination of water quality and flooding risks. Results indicated that under the current practices, 50% of the area is identified as medium or high priority. However, under the newly proposed prioritization methodology, this area would increase to 60% of the total area. Furthermore, under the newly proposed prioritization, some 36% of the area would experience a positive change towards a higher priority status, whilst 13% would experience a negative change towards decreased priority.

The most notable differences related to the extent of high priority areas in the Northern and Southern part of the Biosphere Reserve, which would increase in their extension. Similarly, medium priority areas would also increase their extension in the Southern part of the Biosphere Reserve, but would decrease in the central part of the Biosphere Reserve under the newly proposed prioritization regime.

Overall, the study objectives were achieved and a new prioritization method for the management of areas within the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve is proposed. The proposed methodology sets the basis for advocating the inclusion of risk factors in the definition of conservation priorities.

Contents

Abstractiv
Contents vii
Figuresix
Tablesx
Abbreviations xi
1. INTRODUCTION
1.1. Problem statement
1.2. Research questions
2. STUDY ARFA
3. BACKGROUND
3.1. Transitional water systems11
3.2. Chemical and physical factors affecting estuarine ecosystems
3.2.1. Chemical factors and eutrophication
3.2.2. Climate change and estuarine ecosystems
3.2.3. Additional challenges to managing pressure in transitional water systems
3.3. Ecological value and conservation26
3.4. Concluding remarks
4. DATA SOURCES
5. METHODOLOGY
5.1. Characterization of the Biosphere Reserve area
5.2. Definition of parameters for determining conservation value
5.3. Identification of areas of concern for water quality
5.3.1. Impact of agricultural activities
5.3.2. Impact of tourism
5.3.3. Prioritization of areas for action
5.4. Determination of land loss under increasing sea levels
5.5. Determination of the impact of combined pressure
5.6. Setting priorities for conservation
5.6.1. Comparison with priorities defined by the Biosphere Reserve authorities
0. RESULIS
6.1. Identification of areas of interest for conservation
6.1.1. Ecosystem distribution
6.1.2. Definition of parameters for determining value for conservation
6.1.3. Areas of high conservation value
6.2.1 Agricultural activities
6.2.1. Agricultural activities
62 C 2 2 Impact of the visit to upter quality or concentration value.
6.2.1.5. Impact of the risk to water quality on conservation value
o.J. Identification of areas of concern for land loss under increasing sea levels
6.4 Combined effect of water quality degradation and see level rise 71
6.5. Identification of priority areas for conservation

6.5.1. Comparison between new and established priorities	
7. DISCUSSION	83
7.1. Conservation value	83
7.2. Individual and aggregated risk	85
7.3. Risk-based prioritization for conservation	
8. CONCLUSIONS	
9. REFERENCES	

Figures

Figure 1. Risk as a combination of hazard, exposure and vulnerability. Each can be influenced
by a number of stressors and conditions. Image adapted from Field et al. (2014). 4
Figure 2. Overview of the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve.
Figure 3. Anthropogenic and physical factors affecting shallow water and estuarine
ecosystems. 15
Figure 4. Methodology flowchart for the study. The numbers in bracket relate to the data
sources used for each part of the study, as described in Section 4. 38
Figure 5. Distribution of CORINE land cover types within the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve. 50
Figure 6. Distribution of designated nature conservation areas within the Biosphere Reserve. 51
Figure 7. Distribution of threatened IUCN animal species within the Po Delta Biosphere
Reserve. 54
Figure 8. Distribution of individual CVI values for each of the three parameters used in the
determination of conservation value. 57
Figure 9. Distribution of conservation value (CVI) within the Biosphere Reserve. 58
Figure 10. Sensitivity to nutrient accumulation and distribution of wastewater treatment plants
in the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve. 59
Figure 11. Distribution of nutrient contamination and status of bathing waters quality in the Po
Delta Biosphere Reserve. 60
Figure 12. Distribution of agricultural activities in the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve.
Aquaculture activities are identified according to their distance from the coastline. 62
Figure 13. Water quality degradation in relation to conservation value. Overview of the
possible effect on the distribution of areas of different conservation value. 65
Figure 14. Digital elevation model for the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve. 67
Figure 15. Effect of sea level rise on land loss under different Representative Concentration
Pathway scenarios. 68
Figure 16. Sea level rise in relation to conservation value. Overview of the possible effect of
land loss on the distribution of areas of different conservation value under best and worst
case scenario conditions. 70
Figure 17. Combined risk deriving from water quality degradation and sea level rise in relation
to conservation value. Overview of the possible effect on the distribution of areas of
different conservation value. Values relating to sea level scenarios (RCP 2.6 and RCP
8.5) and current low elevation (BSL) are included. Also, values relating to low, medium
and high water risk are also included (LWR, MWR and HWR, respectively). Finally, areas
of no risk and areas where no combined risks (NCR) were observed are also reported. 73
Figure 18. Comparison between the effect of individual and combined pressure factors on
conservation value. The y axis and the tables display values relating to the distribution of
conservation value within each risk category75
Figure 19. Comparative view of conservation priorities defined for the Po Delta Biosphere
Reserve under different pressure scenarios77
Figure 20. Comparative view of prioritisation for action in the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve
under established and newly defined criteria79
Figure 21. Changed prioritization deriving from the application of the combined pressures
method, as compared to currently established zonation priorities. 81

Tables

Table 1. Summary information for the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve (Parco-Delta-Po, 2017;	
Parco-Regionale-Veneto, 2017; UNESCO, 2015).	9
Table 2. Overview of hazard typologies affecting transactional water systems. Adapted from Elliott et al. (2014) 1	4
Table 3. Overview of the importance of water quality parameters based on their significance and level of intensity.	13
Table 4. Climate change, radiative forcing and estimated sea level rise for different	
Representative Concentration Pathways scenarios4	4
Table 5. Determination of medium and high priority for action based on risk factors and conservation value. 4	18
Table 6. Relative areas associated with different land use types within the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve. Land use types are grouped to reflect similarities in their level of naturalness. 4 Table 7. Scoring used for the determination of conservation value within the Biosphere	19
Keserve	2
Table 8. TOCN Rea list animal species reported within the boundaries of the Po Della Biopher	e
Reserve. "For mammals and birds, species of least concern are not included.	55
Table 9. Threshold parameters for the definition of prioritization according to CVT values Table 10. Size distribution of areas within the Biosphere Reserve based on value for	5
conservation (CVI)5	7
Table 11. Overview of the economic relevance of agriculture in the municipalities of the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve.	<i>51</i>
Table 12. Overview of the availability of tourism infrastructure and their expected impact on the risk to water quality in the municipalities of the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve. 6 Table 13. Effect of potential risk to water quality according to the conservation value of the area. 6	53 56
Table 14. Impact of increasing sea levels on land loss in relation to different Representative Concentration Pathway scenarios.	<i>5</i> 9
Table 15. Effect of sea level rise on potential land loss according to the conservation value of the area. Estimates are based on Representative Concentration Pathway scenarios.	'I
Table 16. Combined effect of risk of water degradation and sea level rise induced by climate change on conservation value. Values relating to sea level scenarios (RCP 2.6 and RCP 8.5) represent the increment compared to areas below sea level (BSL). Values relating to low, medium and high water risk are also included (LWR, MWR and HWR, respectively), as well as areas of where no combined risks (NCR) were observed.	74
Table 17. Comparative results from the determination of conservation priorities under different	ıt
pressure scenarios in the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve7	'8
Table 18. Comparative view of prioritization under current zonation and combined pressure	
prioritization8	80

Abbreviations

BSL	Below Sea Level			
CIESIN	Centre for International Earth Science Information Network			
CORINE	Coordination of Information on the Environment			
CVI	Conservation Value Index			
DPSIR	Driving Forces, Pressures, States, Impacts, Responses			
DSS	Decision Support System			
EC	European Community			
EU	European Union			
EEA	European Environment Agency			
EIONET	European Environment Information and Observation Network			
FAO	Food and Agriculture Organisation			
ha	Hectare			
HNV	High Nature Value			
HWR	High Water Risk			
ICZM	Integrated Coastal Zone Management			
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change			
ISTAT	Istituto Italiano di Statistica / Italian National Institute of Statistics			
IUCN	International Union for the Conservation of Nature			
LSU	Livestock Load Units			
LWR	Low Water Risk			
MWR	Medium Water Risk			
Ν	Nitrogen			
NCR	No Combined Risk			
Р	Phosphorus			
RCP	Representative Concentration Pathway			
SRES	Special Report on Emission Scenarios			
TWC	Transition Water Contaminants			
UAA	Utilized Agricultural Area			
WDPA	World Database of Protected Areas			
WFD	Water Framework Directive			

1. INTRODUCTION

The Po River is the main watercourse in Italy, which extends over a distance of approximately 650 km from the Western Alps to the Adriatic Sea. Its basin, known as the Po Valley, is Italy's most populated area and the Country's main industrial and agriculture hub. Hence the geographic position of the river reflects its economic importance for the area (ISTAT, 2017). The Po River forms the only delta in Italy, as it enters the Adriatic Sea. This factor alone contributes to making the area unique. However, it is the mosaic of diverse landscapes supporting rich biodiversity (UNESCO, 2015), which really renders the area exceptional. In recognition of its uniqueness, the Po River delta was designated as a UNESCO Biosphere Reserve in 2015 (Delta-Po, 2017; UNESCO, 2015).

The Po River delta, covering an area of approximately 1400 km² is one of the largest deltas in the Mediterranean and has been the subject of continuous variation and evolution deriving from geological, climatic and human influences throughout the millennia. The impact of human activities and settlement on the area have been instrumental in modifying sedimentation and water flow, also through the development of economic activities and settlement, which contributed to the creation of an ecological landscape typical of today's delta (Cencini, 1998). The characteristics of the area contribute to making it an important tourism attraction, whilst ensuring its role at the heart of economic activities supporting the local communities, which depend largely on agriculture and fish farming (UNESCO, 2015).

Nevertheless, the context in which the area is located makes its ecosystems vulnerable to degradation. Areas such as the Po Delta are characterized by low water exchange, which can be a cause of reduced water quality (Elliott et al., 2014; Elliott and Whitfield, 2011). This is amplified by the extent of economic activities taking place upstream of the area, which contribute to the release of substantial amounts of nutrients and contaminants into the river waters. In addition to this, local farming activities may further exacerbate the problem, whilst on a global scale, climate-induced sea level rise is expected to cause extensive flooding and affect the distribution of ecosystems, economic activities and pollutants (Elliott et al., 2015; Elliott et al., 2014). This complex scenario provides multiple challenges to environmental managers responsible for maintaining the biodiversity and

environmental integrity of the area. The following sections present an analysis of the *status quo* in relation to some of the factors outlined above.

1.1. Problem statement

The Po Delta Biosphere Reserve is a transitional water system and, as such, it is characterized by low water exchange (McLusky and Elliott, 2007). This fact induces the occurrence of multiple simultaneous pressures deriving from a number of anthropogenic activities occurring upstream of the conservation area and within it, which may impact the overall ecosystem quality. Whilst a rich body of research is available on the effect of single anthropogenic stressors on freshwater (riverine) ecosystems, as reviewed in the work of Chiogna et al. (2016), other factors come into play when assessing the effect of stressors on the ecosystem and when carrying out impact assessments. First and foremost, there is a need for considering the effect of any stressors individually or in combination. In fact, evidence suggests that stressors may interact, whereby the effect of individual factors may be, for example, amplified (Mitchell et al., 2015). Furthermore, the intrinsic ecological value of the area is also an important parameter driving the need for conservation actions and determining the magnitude of the potential impact (Sallustio et al., 2017).

Determination of the value of an area for conservation needs to take into account its ecological importance, but also its vulnerability to change (Sallustio et al., 2017). Ecological importance may be determined by taking into consideration elements such as the type of ecosystem supported, but also uniqueness (e.g. the presence of key species) and ecological status (e.g. national or international designation). Similarly, the determination of vulnerability must take into consideration the likelihood of the foreseen effect of one or more stressors manifesting. These elements, in conjunction, may be used to determine priorities for conservation or action, which may focus efforts towards the preservation of key or vulnerable areas.

In the Po River and its delta, anthropogenic stressors are a threat to the balance between the intrinsic ecological and social value of the area and to its long-term preservation. Among these factors, pollution from industrial and agricultural processes, which lead to degradation of water quality by means of increased eutrophication, is expected to play a role. In addition to eutrophication, climate change and the ensuing rise in sea level are also expected to play a major role on

estuaries and coastal waters (Mitchell et al., 2015). The effect of sea level rise cannot be considered in isolation. Rather, its impact on the ecosystem needs to be considered in relation to other environmental stressors, in order to determine any potential combined effect (Chiogna et al., 2016; Mitchell et al., 2015). Changes in sea level are expected to amplify the effect of anthropogenic factors on the quality of the environment, by reducing the overall area located above sea level, with consequences on the distribution of populations and on the extent of existing habitats (Nicholls et al., 1999). In view of this, the establishment of criteria for prioritizing conservation efforts is an important primary step towards effective use of resources (Capmourteres and Anand, 2016; Duarte et al., 2016).

In the present study, prioritization criteria for conservation has been determined according to the definition of acceptable change to ecosystem value, which has been determined by taking into consideration the uniqueness and vulnerability of individual areas. In this context, the study presented here addresses the concept of ecosystem value, by determining those parameters that will be important in justifying the conservation value of an area (Capmourteres and Anand, 2016). The study proposes the development and application of an index, which takes into consideration the relation between conservation-relevant characteristics (i.e. ecosystem value and pressures). By comparing ecosystem value with the risk of adverse effect, the study has enabled the identification of areas where conservation action should be prioritized. The proposed approach is in line with previous work in this area (Almeida et al., 2016; Capmourteres and Anand, 2016; Field et al., 2014) but contributes significantly with a new risk-based identification of priority areas within the Biosphere Reserve. This is a key element for conservation, as it may enable coastal managers and coastal planners to focus on areas where risk is highest or where the benefit of conservation actions can be maximized, so that suitable management strategies for the area can be put in place (Figure 1).

In line with the paradigm presented in Figure 1, the occurrence of chemical stressors, as represented by the risk of eutrophication-related event, and physical stressors, as represented by the risk of climate-induced changes in sea level, were the subjects of investigation. Field et al. (2014) described hazards associated with climate change events as relating to their potential effects on the area of interest. They further described how climate change can impact the occurrence of other physical and

anthropogenic hazards (e.g. flooding, eutrophication, etc). Accordingly, exposure relates to the presence of communities and elements of interest that could potentially be affected by these hazards. In turn, vulnerability relates to the propensity of the area and its communities to be negatively affected. In the present study, the stressors described above were considered individually or in combination as being representative of (potential) hazard, in relation to the model presented in Figure 1. These stressors affect a number of sites (exposure) that differ in their intrinsic characteristics, as well as in their ability to cope with changing conditions (vulnerability). Thus, the combination of exposure and vulnerability could be considered as being represented by the concept of ecosystem value described previously. Consequently, the combination of hazard, exposure and vulnerability can be used for determining management priorities based on (potential) impact, according to the model presented in Figure 1.

The primary hypothesis (H1) tested by the proposed research was that prioritization based on individual parameters (*i.e.* chemical or physical stressors) may afford a lower level of conservation than prioritization based on these parameters jointly. The results generated by this research may also serve the secondary purpose of providing information for prioritization needs across the whole of the biosphere reserve, which could be used by environmental managers and planners to devise adequate conservation plans.



Figure 1. Risk as a combination of hazard, exposure and vulnerability. Each can be influenced by a number of stressors and conditions. Image adapted from Field et al. (2014).

1.2. Research questions

The main aim of the research outlined here was to determine how and to what extent current anthropogenic pressure and the challenges deriving from future changes in climate pose a threat to the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve. On this basis, the present research intended to identify priority areas where management measures towards environmental sustainability and preservation should be put in place. This information may find a range of applications, which could include the definition of adequate management plans for the area. To pursue the main aim, the following objectives have been addressed, each attempting to answer specific research questions:

- *1) Identify areas of interest for conservation within the biosphere reserve based on ecosystem characteristics.*
 - a) What is the distribution of the main ecosystem types within the study area?
 - b) What are the parameters that can be used to determine value for conservation?
 - c) What is the distribution of areas of high conservation value?
- 2) Analyze the relationship between water quality and areas of high conservation value within the Biosphere Reserve and identify priority areas for conservation.
 - a) Which are the main areas of concern in relation to water quality?
 - b) What is the distribution of areas associated with agriculture and farming?
 - c) What is the spatial relationship between conservation value and water quality characteristics?
- 3) Determine the effect of sea level rise in the area according to relevant Representative Concentration Pathways (RCP) scenarios described in the Special Report on Emission Scenarios of the IPCC and identify priority areas for conservation.
 - a) What are the effects of the best- and worst-case scenarios on land loss?
 - b) What is the impact of sea level rise on the distribution of areas of high conservation value within study area under the worst-case scenario?
- Identify priority areas for conservation and management within the Biosphere Reserve based on both water quality characteristics and sea level rise vulnerability.
 - a) What is the combined impact of water quality degradation and land loss due to rising sea levels on the distribution of areas of high conservation value within the Biosphere Reserve?

- 5) Compare the outcome of the three prioritization criteria and compare the derived priorities with currently identified areas for prioritization within the reserve.
 - a) Which of the three prioritization criteria is most suitable for defining priorities for conservation within the Biosphere Reserve?
 - b) Are identified areas aligned with areas currently identified for conservation?

2. STUDY AREA

The Po Delta Biosphere Reserve covers an area of approximately 140 000 hectares, subdivided between 16 municipalities. The municipalities are located between the Regions of Veneto and Emilia-Romagna in Northern Italy and fall under the administrative boundaries of two provinces, Rovigo and Ferrara (Parco-Delta-Po, 2017; Parco-Regionale-Veneto, 2017).

The total area is subdivided according to a core conservation area, a buffer zone and a transition zone. The core conservation area includes approximately 10% of the Biosphere Reserve. It is composed primarily of a combination of sites that are already safeguarded and includes among others, three Ramsar sites, various Natura 2000 sites and other sites of national or regional importance. The buffer area extends over approximately 40% of the Biosphere Reserve and includes some Natura 2000 sites and other areas of locally recognized importance. The buffer area functions as an additional layer of protection for the core areas. Finally, the transition zone covers approximately 50% of the area. It contains areas that are dedicated to human activities (tourism, agriculture) and habitation. The role of the transition area is to promote the social and economic wellbeing of the communities of the Delta (UNESCO, 2015). Table 1 provides an overview of the main characteristics of the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve. The location of the study area, as well as information on the distribution of individual zones is provided in Figure 2.

Administratively, two independent Park Authorities manage the area, each being responsible within their respective regional boundaries. However, the administrative arrangements within each Authority appear to be currently a source of potential administrative instability, which may hinder the effectiveness of any management measure. The Parco Regionale Veneto del Delta del Po Authority has been under special administration since 2015, thus effectively limiting the scope of work to the day to day administration (Parco-Regionale-Veneto, 2017). The Parco Delta del Po in Emilia Romagna has a more stable administration, yet the executive board of the Authority is composed of the political leaders from the municipalities within the park (Parco-Delta-Po, 2017), which highlights a link between the administrative practices and local political agendas, which may get in the way of effective conservation management.



Figure 2. Overview of the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve.

The Po Delta Biosphere Reserve					
Designation date	2015				
Surface area –	139398 ha (total)				
terrestrial and	13495 ha (core areas)				
marine	55281 ha (buffer zones)				
	70622 ha (transition zones)				
Location	Latitude: 44°32'41"N – 45°09'48"N				
	Longitude: 11°52'59"E – 12°33'14"E				
	Midpoint: $44^{\circ}51'16''N - 12^{\circ}13'00''E$				
Administrative	Po Delta Regional Park of Veneto Region, Institution for parks and				
authorities	biodiversity management Po Delta Emilia-Romagna				
Regional	Veneto, Emilia-Romagna				
authorities					
Provincial	Rovigo, Ferrara, Ravenna				
authorities					
Municipal	Rovigo: Adria, Ariano nel Polesine, Corbola, Loreo, Papozze, Porto				
authorities (for	Tolle, Porto Viro, Rosolina, Taglio di Po				
each of the three					
provinces)	Ferrara: Comacchio, Argenta, Ostellato, Goro, Mesola, Codigoro				
	Ravenna: Ravenna, Alfonsine, Cervia				
Ecological	Habitats: river branches, secondary hydrographic network, coastal				
characteristics	dune systems and sand formations, sandbars, lagoons, fishing ponds,				
	marshes, fossil dunes, canals and coastal pine forests, brackish				
	wetlands				
	n onalido.				
	Species of interest: 360 species of birds including the purple heron				
	(Ardea purpurea), spoonbill (Platalea leucorodia), glossy ibis				
	(<i>Plegadis falcinellus</i>), little egret (<i>Egretta garzetta</i>) and pink				
	flamingos (<i>Phoenicoparrus roseus</i>). The Cervo della Mesola is the				
	only mammal to be found in the reserve — a red deer (<i>Cervus</i>				
	<i>elaphus</i>) recognized as genetically distinct from other populations in				
	Europe				
	Latope.				
	Sites of interest: the city of Ferrara and three Ramsar wetland sites				
	(Valli di Gorino area, Valli Bertuzzi area and the Valli Residue del				
	Comprensorio di Comacchio).				
Socio-economic	Population: 118000				
characteristics	Economy: Tourism, agriculture and fish farming				
	Sites of interest: The reserve contains many sites of historical and				
	cultural value.				
Table 1 Summary inf	armatian far the Po Delte Riosnhere Reserve (Perco Delte Po 2017: Perco				

Table 1. Summary information for the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve (Parco-Delta-Po, 2017; Parco-Regionale-Veneto, 2017; UNESCO, 2015).

3. BACKGROUND

3.1. Transitional water systems

Transitional water systems, such as those associated with estuaries and lagoons are important landscapes both for the richness of the ecosystems they support, but also for the urban and industrial activities associated with them (Basset et al., 2013). The use of the term transitional waters first gained visibility in 2000 with the publication of the Water Framework Directive of the European Communities (WFD; 2000/60/EC) (European Commission, 2000), where "transitional waters" are defined as "bodies of surface water in the vicinity of river mouths which are partially saline in character as a result of their proximity to coastal waters but which are substantially influenced by freshwater flows" (McLusky and Elliott, 2007). In subsequent work, Tagliapietra et al. (2009) attempted to categorize the rich nomenclature associated with this type of landscape and identified patterns of hydrological and geomorphic characteristics that constituted common elements in this nomenclature. Generally speaking, however, the term transitional waters refers to those systems located between systems that are wholly freshwater or wholly seawater (Duck and da Silva, 2012). According to these descriptions, the study area of the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve fits the characteristics associated with transitional water systems, in view of its semi-enclosed status, which includes canals and lagoons, such as those found in Sacca di Goro and Comacchio areas (Newton et al., 2014).

Transitional water systems are highly variable environmental systems, which offer connectivity between freshwater ecosystems and marine ecosystems and can be characterized according to a number of paradigms, which were presented by Elliot and Wakefield (2011) in an extensive review on the subject. Their functioning is affected mostly by salinity but also by a number of other parameters including their complexity, sediment residence, and water movement. Hydrodynamic factors affect the distribution of nutrients, whereby transitional systems are recipients of nutrients carried by the river and contribute to enriching the usually oligotrophic waters found in the surround marine waters, especially within the Mediterranean basin.

Transitional water systems tend to evolve along a continuum in the absence of human disturbance, whereby lagoons, deltas and estuaries are part of this evolution (Duck and da Silva, 2012). As part of this evolution, it may be possible to identify distinct zones that may be influenced to a more or lesser degree by fluvial or tidal waters. The

progressive effect of tidal waters on a fluvial-dominated zone and *vice versa* has been observed. For example, Gugliotta et al. (2017) described zonation along the Mekong river delta in South-East Asia. Zones differed not only in the salinity of their water, but also in channel morphology and sediment characteristics. The authors concluded that despite the presence of localized factors, similar observations could also be applicable to other river delta systems. Similar considerations in relation to zonation have been reported within coastal lagoons, where salinity has been observed to vary along a gradient into distinct salinity zones ranging from fresh water to brackish to high salinity (Duck and da Silva, 2012).

The morphological complexity of transitional water systems and the influence that tides exert on the landscape has been linked to the ecological diversity of transitional water environments. The effect of tides relates to salinity, which plays a role in species richness by affecting the gradient of salinity transition between neighbouring or adjacent water bodies and water types (Galvan et al., 2010). Species need to be highly adaptable in view of the variability of conditions present, but also in view of the high human-induced pressures, which may include both pressures originating internally and externally to the system of interest (Reizopoulou et al., 2014). Transitional water systems are generally associated with low diversity of highly resilient communities, which can cope with the variability of conditions that are typical of this ecosystem (Elliott and Whitfield, 2011). Thus, the greatest amount of ecological and species diversity is associated with more complex systems and with those associated with the greatest tidal influence (Galvan et al., 2010), as these complex landscapes may provide a mosaic of variable conditions supporting increased diversity.

The gradient of salinity change is also relevant. Reizopoulou et al. (2014) associated the occurrence of steeper gradients in salinity to decreased diversity (i.e. the distribution of salinity gradients along spatially limited areas). Thus, the mosaic of water bodies with different levels of salinity typical of transitional water systems and the salinity gradient between them may be interpreted as an important element in explaining their ability to sustain ecological diversity. At the local level, species and community diversity may be low in view of the high-specialization needed to cope with available conditions (Elliott and Whitfield, 2011). However, at the landscape level, landscape complexity and the heterogeneous distribution of tidal influence may have a positive influence on diversity (Galvan et al., 2010).

Although coastal lagoons and estuaries form part of a continuum between continental and marine aquatic ecosystems, these systems cannot be considered entirely comparable. Whilst they are both characterized by high biological productivity and comparable community associations, differences can be clearly observed in relation to fresh water influence, the spatial organization of gradients and environmental variability (Perez-Ruzafa et al., 2011a; Perez-Ruzafa et al., 2011b). Nevertheless, coastal lagoons and estuaries are more similar to each other than to fresh or marine water systems (Perez-Ruzafa et al., 2011b), thus common assumptions and common management paradigms and practices for lagoons and estuaries would seem appropriate as a first step.

Notwithstanding these unique traits and peculiarities, the relevance of transitional waters as an ecosystem of their own right has only been acknowledged in the past forty years or so, having been long disregarded by freshwater and marine scientists alike (Elliott and Whitfield, 2011). It is now clear that estuaries provide a wide variety of ecosystem services, which compete in quantity and diversity with the services provided by other ecosystem types. These services include, among others, coastal protection, water purification, erosion control, maintenance of fisheries and tourism and recreation (Barbier, 2015, 2016). Because of the benefits to society that these services deliver, estuaries are one of the most valuable aquatic ecosystems serving human needs (Barbier, 2015, 2016). Lagoons found in transitional water systems, for example, have been identified as having a role in the development of several aquatic organisms having high ecological and economic relevance, including fish, crustaceans and molluscs, whereby these organisms can thrive during their larval stages in relatively protected and nutrient-rich environments (Ghezzo et al., 2015).

The diversity, complexity and variability of transitional water systems, as well as their dependency on the inputs deriving from fresh water and marine water systems are key elements highlighting their susceptibility to change. Change to these systems may occur as a consequence of internal and external pressure, thus it is important to understand the role of these stressors on the system in order to implement viable management strategies aimed at maintaining their functions.

3.2. Chemical and physical factors affecting estuarine ecosystems

In transitional water systems, several stress factors come into play, which may exert pressure on the ecosystem. Elliot at al. (2014) identified 14 types of hazards to the coastal environment and discriminated them on the basis of their source (e.g. natural vs. anthropogenic) and relationship to the areas of interest (e.g. endogenous vs. exogenous) (Table 2).

Hazard	Hazard sub-type	Cause	Examples
Surface hydrological		Natural but exacerbated by human activities	High tide flooding, spring tide and equinoctial flooding, flash
hazards			flooding
Surface	Due to natural	Natural but exacerbated	Erosion of soft cliffs by waves
physiographic	processes –	by human activities	
removal	chronic or long term		
	Due to human	Anthropogenic	Land claim, removal of
	actions – chronic		wetlands for urban and
	or long term		agricultural area
	Acute or short term	Natural	Cliff failure, undercutting of hard cliffs
Climatological	Acute or short	Natural but exacerbated	Storm surges, cyclones,
hazards	term	by human activities	tropical storms, hurricanes,
			offshore surges, fluvial and pluvial flooding
	Chronic or long	Natural but exacerbated	Ocean acidification, sea level
	term	by human activities	rise, storminess, saline
			intrusion
Tectonic hazard	Acute or short term	Natural	Tsunamis, seismic slippages
	Chronic or long	Natural	Isostatic rebound
Anthronogenic	Microbial	Anthronogenic	Sawaga pathogans
biohazards	Microbiai	Anthropogenic	Sewage pathogens
	Macrobial	Anthropogenic	Alien and invasive species,
			bloom forming species, GMOs
Anthropogenic technological hazards	Introduced	Anthropogenic	Infrastructure, coastal defences
	Extraction	Anthropogenic	Removal of space, removal of
			biological populations, seabed
			extraction, oil/gas/coal
Anthronogenic	Acute or short	Anthronogenic	Pollution from individual
chemical	term	¹ munopogenie	spillages
hazards			Springes
	Chronic or long	Anthropogenic	Diffuse pollution, litter,
	term		nutrients from land run-off,
			discharge

Table 2. Overview of hazard typologies affecting transactional water systems. Adapted from Elliott et al. (2014).

Increased importance has been attributed to the consideration of stressors in

combination, rather than in isolation, as evidence has been gathered in the scientific

community that synergistic relationships may take place, which amplify the effect of individual factors (Boateng, 2012; Christia et al., 2014; Fitch and Crowe, 2010, 2012). The work of Fitch and Crowe (2010, 2012) and the work of Christia et al. (2014) are examples of this trend, whereby multi-parameter water quality indices have been developed and compared with indices based on single parameters, in order to ascertain the effect of multiple stressors on the ecosystem. Boateng (2012) further confirmed the relevance of multiple concurring factors in determining the vulnerability of coastal areas in Vietnam. In their study, they provided a view of how the combination of different natural and anthropogenic factors may affect coastal vulnerability. Vulnerability was associated with climatic factors, whereby the risk of rising sea level would represent significant risk. However, the authors highlighted that the pattern of exploitation of the coastline by human populations, together with natural elements including elevation of the terrain also contributed to the overall vulnerability and consequent ecosystem effects. Thus, it is the combination of these factors that contribute to the overall risk.

LEGEND





Figure 3. Anthropogenic and physical factors affecting shallow water and estuarine ecosystems.

Figure 3 provides a visual representation of the relationship investigated by this study between anthropogenic and physical factors (i.e. sea level rise), which participate in influencing transitional water ecosystems. Anthropogenic factors may originate upstream and become manifested a long distance downstream, in the coastal areas where transitional waters are located. In transitional water systems, the impact of anthropogenic factors is often amplified by the reduced water exchange occurring within these systems, whereas, at the local level, overexploitation of resources can place considerable pressure both on the ecosystem and on the local human population (Newton et al., 2014).

In addition to anthropogenic factors, increased sea level and flooding may impair the capacity of shallow coastal waters to absorb nutrients, especially in shallow coastal lagoons (Brito et al., 2012a), thus highlighting the tightly bound relation between physical stressors and the ability of the ecosystem to cope with the chemical environment. In turn, vegetation could be expected to be negatively affected by increasing sea levels, especially under conditions of high nutrient availability (Wong et al., 2015). Consequently, when assessing coastal vulnerability it is not only important to take into account physical and developmental factors, but also nutrient availability, as eutrophication may become a prominent issue in certain flooded habitats.

3.2.1. Chemical factors and eutrophication

The purpose of this section is to present an overview of how different chemical factors contribute to the overall water quality and, in turn, to ecosystem quality. Water quality and the risk it represents for the ecosystem is one of the aspects that is considered in the present study. Thus, understanding the individual factors that may affect water quality is crucial, as it will enable the identification of parameters that can be monitored to effectively describe risk.

Nutrient accumulation in water has long been recognized as a major cause of water contamination. At the European level, the Nitrates Directive of 1991 (91/676/EEC) (European Commission, 1991b) and the European Water Framework Directive (WFD; 2000/60/EC) of 2000 (European Commission, 2000) are examples of how governments have attempted to address the problem of water quality and to determine water quality parameters. The WFD takes into consideration several biological quality elements individually, but then combines them to draw some overall conclusions on

ecosystem quality. Other regulations have an even more holistic view and focus more on ecosystem function. Yet, despite their different approach, these regulations focus on the improvement in water quality at the European level, by addressing nutrient accumulation and mitigating their impacts at an ecosystem level. Borja et al. (2010) argue that an integrated view on ecosystem quality is necessary, bringing together information from different sources to provide a comprehensive assessment. To this purpose, the application of indices for water quality and status of the communities of benthic organisms may be applied individually or in combination to achieve the determination of the ecosystem overall status (Christia et al., 2014; Ferreira, 2000; Fitch and Crowe, 2010).

The nutrient status of coastal waters is affected by a number of parameters, such as water exchange, nitrogen input and the abundance and diversification of primary producer communities (Castel et al., 1996). The dynamics affecting the relationships between these parameters are complex. Hydrodynamic regime is especially important in semi-enclosed systems, as it plays a role in water exchange across the systems boundaries, which in turn affects parameters such as pH, salinity, nutrient distribution and oxygen availability (Caroppo et al., 2018). More open systems, for example, are more capable of buffering the effect of nutrient accumulation than semi-enclosed or completely enclosed systems (Roselli et al., 2013).

Nutrient status is closely associated to eutrophication. This is caused by the increase in the rate of provision of nutrients to the ecosystem, so the export rate of nutrients and the recycling of nutrients play a key factor. The supply of nutrients takes place primarily via organic matter, which is entering the ecosystem both from external and internal sources. Conversely, export of nutrients includes flushing of the ecosystem, respiration and denitrification, whilst recycling relates primarily to consumption for primary productivity (Pinckney et al., 2001). Factors affecting the sensitivity of coastal areas to eutrophication include nutrient sources such as those deriving from agricultural and farming practices, tourism activities, water residence time, the presence of human infrastructure, such as harbour facilities and wastewater discharge areas (Sebastia and Rodilla, 2013; Sebastia et al., 2012).

Agricultural and farming activities, including the input of fertilizers and the practice of aquaculture and other animal husbandry activities have an impact on nutrient input (Castaldelli et al., 2013; Castel et al., 1996), whereas the type and diversity of primary

producer communities have an impact on nutrient cycling, especially where their turnover rate is considered (Christian et al., 1996). Similarly, the occurrence of other human activities and urbanization also affect the nutrient discharge and may be linked to the occurrence of water eutrophication (Canedo-Arguelles et al., 2012; Castel et al., 1996).

According to Eurostat, livestock farming is an indicator of pressure on the environment (Eurostat, 2017). Livestock units (LSU) per utilized agricultural area (UAA) are an indicator of livestock density and therefore an indicator of pressure on the environment. In 2013, in the EU-28 the total livestock density equalled 0.7 livestock units per hectare of UAA, whereby one livestock unit equals one grazing dairy cow in terms of impact. The highest total livestock densities were observed in the Netherlands, Malta and Belgium (> 2.5), whilst the lowest values (equal or less than 0.3) were observed in Slovakia, the Baltic countries and Bulgaria.

The problem of eutrophication in the Po River and, more broadly in the Northern Adriatic Sea has been drawing considerable interest and has been addressed by many researchers. Nutrient distribution in the area tends to be seasonal, with peaks reported in the winter months, and to decrease away from the Po River delta (Giordani et al., 1997). High nitrogen levels within the Po River water have been associated with recurring eutrophication events in the North Adriatic Sea (Corazzari et al., 2016), such as the occurrence of algal blooms in the North Adriatic Sea in the 1990s and 2000s (Sorokin et al., 1996; Sorokin et al., 2006). Several of these factors may affect the observed seasonality. Among them are the variation in water discharge and the input from intensive local economic activities, especially aquaculture (Sorokin et al., 2006).

Aquaculture is understood to have extensive environmental impact on water resources, especially due to the addition of nutrients to the ecosystem, which is typical of fish farms (Sorokin et al., 1999, 2006). Evidence surrounding the impact of shellfish farming on the environment is somewhat contradictory, since shellfish filterfeeding habits have been reported to cause positive effects on nutrient removal (Bricker et al., 2018; Testa et al., 2015). Nevertheless, extensive evidence is also available concerning the negative effects of shellfish farming on the environment, which relate to primarily to oxygen depletion and to the deposition of carbon-rich organic matter (Sorokin et al., 1999, 2006). Apart from nutrient load, which may be driven by human and economic activities and their yearly cycling (Pitta et al., 2014), oceanographic conditions impact the mixing of waters within the Adriatic Sea and thus promote layering, uneven nutrient distribution and ultimately the occurrence of hypoxic and anoxic events, which are also season-dependent and which are related to partial or total oxygen depletion (Degobbis et al., 2000).

Upstream in the river system, seasonality affects nutrient input and exacerbates the constant input of nutrients and pollutants, which affect the lower parts of the river. The causes of this pattern relate primarily to the intensity of activities in the upper river system and the consequent changes in discharge over time. Nevertheless, changes in the ability of the receiving waters to cope with increased nutrient levels are also important contributing factors (Pitta et al., 2014). Thus, seasonality is important not only because of the direct consequences it has on the physico-chemical environment. It also affects anthropogenic activities, thus determining for example an increase in the use and discharge of fertilizers. Furthermore, in certain areas, the increase of tourism activities also contributes to an increase in the discharge of effluent water and, in some cases, raw sewage (Sierra et al., 2007). Consequently, seasons and their alternation affect a number of environmental parameters, which emphasise the relevance of seasonality to conservation management in transitional waters, including nutrient accumulation (Giordani et al., 1997), oxygen availability (Degobbis et al., 2000), discharge from economic activities (Sorokin et al., 2006) and the intensity of human and economic activities (Pitta et al., 2014).

In addition to seasonality, nutrient load and water exchange, the dynamics occurring at the sediment-water interface play an important role in nutrient exchange, especially in areas like coastal lagoons, where water exchange is restricted (Brito et al., 2010). The relevance of sediment-water interface dynamics is not only limited to nutrient exchange, but more generally to the exchange of ions and cations. Therefore, even in the case of heavy contamination by multiple organic and inorganic compounds, sediment-water interface dynamics may play a role in the exchange capacity within these two aquatic compartments, sometimes mitigating the expected effects (Costa et al., 2016). In transitional water systems with comparable nutrient conditions, the effect of sediment-water dynamics may reflect on the ability of the ecosystem to support diverse communities versus allowing the more resilient and invasive species

to overtake (Sfriso et al., 2014). Thus, sediment–water interface dynamics appear to impact the sediment-water exchange as an overall process, which reflects directly on ecosystem quality and species diversity.

The effects of the factors described above on water quality and, in turn, on the quality of the ecosystem, are tangible. Gamito (2008) observed that a combination of anthropogenic and physical factors, including organic matter pollution, on coastal semi-enclosed systems in Southern Portugal affected both the structural and trophic composition of the ecological community supported by the system. This resulted in low species richness and diversity, and in communities dominated by detritivores. Similar effects have been observed in other systems in the Mediterranean basin, whereby the effects of water quality on the community composition and richness have been observed to be long lasting (Khedhri et al., 2016). The duration of the effects beyond the period over which stress conditions are experienced shows sustained impact on the ecosystem (Khedhri et al., 2016), which may indicate the slow adaptation of communities to improved conditions after more competitive species become established. The reasons for these changes in community composition may be explained by a combination of factors. The abundance of nutrients combined with seasonal temperature variation and sulfur compounds in the sediments may promote the occurrence of anoxic conditions, which result in marked effects on especially the most sensitive species in the community (Magni et al., 2005). However, other factors including the residence of water within the system, and by association the residence of contaminants, also play a role in defining community composition, especially in those systems characterized by poor water exchange (Martins et al., 2009).

3.2.2. Climate change and estuarine ecosystems

Further to the predominantly anthropogenic hazards and stressors described above, climate change is another type of external pressure, which may severely impact the management of coastal areas and is particularly relevant to transitional water systems (Newton et al., 2014). In order to fully understand the effects of climate change, it is necessary to take into consideration both the change scenarios and their respective influence on sea level.

The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) has produced a number of atmospheric emissions scenarios, which are documented in the Special Report on Emissions Scenarios (SRES) (Nakicenovic and Swart, 2000). The IPCC–SRES

scenarios are grouped into four classes representing different assumptions and each scenario is associated with a range of foreseen effects on global temperature, with best estimates ranging from 1.8 to 4.0 degrees Celsius, according to the IPCC Fifth Assessment Report (IPCC, 2013). Such an increase in global temperature may result in an increase in sea level of between 0.4 and 0.6 m by 2100 (IPCC Fifth Assessment Report (IPCC, 2013). In the Mediterranean alone, it has been estimated that the increase in sea level may be between 0.098 and 0.256 m by 2040-2050, when elements including terrestrial ice melt, glacio-isostatic and steric sea-level components are considered (Galassi and Spada, 2014). Other estimates, based on IPCC forecasts, have indicated increases in sea level in the Mediterranean of 0.53 and 0.74 m by 2100, with an extreme scenario being considered resulting in an increase of 1.75 m as compared to year 2000 sea level (Jimenez et al., 2017). On a more local scale, Perini et al. (2017) applied estimated changes in sea level of 0.3 - 0.45 m in the Adriatic Sea.

In the most recent IPCC report (5th Assessment Report), the concept of Representative Concentration Pathway (RCP) was adopted to provide a comparative view of total radiative forcing (i.e. the difference between insolation and energy radiating back to space) under different climate conditions scenarios (IPCC, 2013). Each RCP could result from a combination of future trends, relating to factors such as policies, economic factors, demographic development, and technological innovations, which are not necessarily equivalent to the scenarios provided under SRES.

Increasing sea levels are expected to lead to flooding of lowland coastal areas, with resulting effects on the coastal ecosystems. Different studies have proposed varying levels of change, although they all agree that loss of area will be substantial. When the whole of the world's coastal wetland areas are considered, estimates range between 22% and 70% loss of the overall surface by 2080, depending on whether climate change is considered in isolation or in conjunction with other forms of anthropogenic pressures (Nicholls et al., 1999). These results are not an isolated case. It is estimated that at least 60% of the world saltmarshes will be unable to keep pace with the rate of rising sea levels. However, under more extreme scenarios, the expected loss in saltmarsh area may increase to 90% (Crosby et al., 2016). Within the Mediterranean basin, increased temperature and the ensuing sea level rise would result in approximately half of the transitional waters being submerged, thus effectively

assuming more prominently marine characteristics (Newton et al., 2014). Consequently, the extent and rate of climate change are important determinants of the ability of the ecosystem to withstand the foreseen change.

Land loss effects of this magnitude would have a profound effect on habitat distribution and connectivity (Bellisario et al., 2014). Based on IPCC predictions, Antonioli et al. (2017) concluded that sea-level rise will have a profound effect on coastal morphology by 2100 in Italy, with the most striking impacts being observed for both the environment and human activities. The effects of land loss on habitat distribution are expected to be particularly evident in the case of coastal ecosystems. As these are typically located by low-lying areas, they are expected to be affected by both flooding due to rising sea levels and flooding due to land subsidence (Alvarado-Aguilar et al., 2012). The latter phenomenon is associated with riverine and estuarine sedimentation, whereby a number of factors can lead to lowering of the earth surface. These include tectonic activity and compaction of sedimentary deposits, but also extraction activities. (Chen and Rybczyk, 2005)

Besides these changes in physical conditions, biochemical changes are also foreseen as a consequence of increasing sea levels. Repercussions of changing sea levels will reflect on the functioning of the ecosystem in coastal and estuarine landscapes, which may reduce their buffering capacity against pollutants and nutrient concentration (Brito et al., 2012b). A reduction in light penetration in shallow waters may be expected, with marked consequences on the photosynthetic ability of plants, algae and phytoplankton characterizing these waters. As a result, nutrient concentrations may increase because of reduced nitrogen consumption by these organisms (Brito et al., 2012a), which in turn could enhance the effects of eutrophication or, at least, lead to ecological imbalance. Similarly, changes in water level and salinity may have an impact on species competition, which may affect community composition. Noto and Shurin (2017) suggested that this effect results in competitive saltmarsh plant species dominating over subordinate species, with a consequent loss of biodiversity.

The effects outlined above may be considered primary, in the sense that they are a direct consequence of climate-induced sea-level rise. Other effects may be considered secondary, in the sense that they are not a direct effect of sea-level rise, but they are caused by events associated with the rise. Secondary effects of sea-level rise involve, for example, the structures set in place to counteract the negative impact that this has

on coastal areas and to ensure the viability of human and economic activities. The construction of coastal structures, such as sea walls and bulkheads has been a widespread method of containment and defense, which can result in loss of ecological diversity due to loss of coastal ecosystems and to the overall reduction of the ecological services supported by the coastal ecosystem (Gittman et al., 2016). Similarly, under climate change conditions, increased storminess (Bloeschl et al., 2017) may be considered as not being directly associated to climate-induced sea-level rise, although it may exacerbate the impacts brought upon by rising sea water.

Changes in sea level and climate-induced changes in wind and meteorological patterns have been associated with increased wave energy (Casas-Prat et al., 2016; Casas-Prat and Sierra, 2011, 2013), with cascading effects on the frequency, duration and intensity of storm events and with consequent effects on coastal erosion rates (Cid et al., 2016; Conte and Lionello, 2014; Corre, 1991). Lionello et al. (2017) have reported results from modelling the effects of storminess in the Mediterranean under the IPCC-SRES A and B climate change scenarios. Their results highlight that multiple factors may affect the maximum sea level during storm conditions, especially storminess and the sea level. In turn, the maximum level that water reaches during a storm is a significant factor in affecting coastal defences and coastal erosion. Nevertheless, the effects of altered sea levels are farther reaching still. For example, saltwater intrusion is expected to also affect the availability of groundwater aquifers around the Mediterranean (Carrubba et al., 2015; De Filippis et al., 2016), thus causing additional problems for coastal management.

From the studies reported above, it is evident that adaptation of ecosystems to change may become one of the greatest management challenges associated with climate change. The effect of climate change and the ensuing sea level rise may have profound effects on flooded areas, but also on non-flooded areas affected by storm events and increased salinization (Elliott et al., 2014). Therefore, a combination of coastal preservation measures may be necessary in order to maximize the results in terms of coastal preservation and ecosystem quality (Ivajnsic and Kaligaric, 2014). Several methods have been applied to the identification of the impact of rising sea levels on coastal environments. More complex methodologies take into account parameters including waves, wind, bank characteristics, as well as sea level (Villatoro et al., 2014). Parameters including coastal storms and flash floods have also been considered to explain the risk associated with flooding (Ballesteros et al., 2018), however the focus of these methods has been primarily on flooding and land loss, whereby other effects were not considered.

More complex models have been addressing the overall effects of climate change not only on flooding, but also on ecosystem evolution (Brito et al., 2012b; Crosby et al., 2016; Villatoro et al., 2014). For example, Ivajnsic and Kaligaric (2014) predicted 42% loss in coastal Natura 2000 area at two sites in Slovenia by 2060 by applying IPCC climate scenarios. They attributed this change to be primarily related to the correlation between individual habitats and localized elevation parameters, which would result in the flooding of low-lying coastal areas. Similarly, Gambolati et al. (2002) have prepared GIS models of the effect of climate change on coastal areas in the Northern Adriatic Sea, taking into account climatic changes forecasted to 2100. In their study, they observed that pronounced flooding is to be expected in the lowland area between the Po River delta and Ravenna, although the reliability of the flooding estimation over the 100-year period was found to proportional to the reliability of the climatic change estimations. Thus, in the case of the Po River delta, it may be expected that large areas may be affected by climate-dependent sea level rise, although the exact extension of the area involved may be dependent on the scenario being considered.

In an area such as the North Adriatic Sea, sea level extremes are determined primarily by mean sea level, rather than storm induced oscillations in sea level (Tsimplis and Shaw, 2010; Vousdoukas et al., 2017). Therefore, for the purpose of the current study, the impact of rising sea levels have been estimated based on a simplified approach, relying on the identification of low-lying coastal areas. These are expected to be the most affected by increasing sea level (Ivajnsic and Kaligaric, 2014). In determining the extent of impacted areas, the forecasted sea level rise according to different RCP scenarios (IPCC, 2013) has been applied throughout the study.

3.2.3. Additional challenges to managing pressure in transitional water systems

The management of transitional water systems is influenced by a number of concurrent factors. The stressors described in previous sections may affect the system simultaneously, effectively generating a cumulative or synergistic effect (Mitchell et

al., 2015; Pitta et al., 2014). This deserves adequate consideration, especially when the design and implementation of coastal management practices is concerned.

A complicating factor for management of coastal areas is fragmentation and the lack of coordinated activities, which inhibits the efficacy of integrated management. This certainly deserves attention in an area, such as the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve, which is subdivided in a number of municipal, regional and conservation administrations (UNESCO, 2015). Fragmentation and lack of coordinated activities may become manifested through inadequate monitoring of relevant data, as well as through poor stakeholder engagement and governance activities (Buono et al., 2015). The inconsistent and uncoordinated actions across different areas and administrations may lead to the exacerbation of problems deriving from environmental pressures affecting the system (Pitta et al., 2014). At the same time, stakeholder engagement already at the early stages of management decisions is often overlooked or poorly implemented, despite the widely accepted view that engagement is a key factor for the success of Integrated Coastal Zone Management (ICZM) initiatives (Santoro et al., 2013).

In order to promote the effective management of vulnerabilities to stressors in coastal environments, in 2002 the European Commission recommended the application of Integrated Coastal Zone Management (ICZM) in Europe (2002/413/EC) (2002) and laid down the eight principles defining its essential characteristics. These include: broad and long term perspective; adaptive management with local specificity; consideration of ecosystem processes; the engagement of parties and authorities concerned; and the use of available instruments in combination, in order to achieve optimal results.

Root-Bernstein and Frascaroli (2016) proposed that several factors contribute to ensuring the success of restoration ecology initiatives in highly anthropogenic landscapes, although no common framework exists. They argued that fragmentation, stakeholder engagement and expectation, and governance all contribute to the perceived success of the initiative. Consequently the management of transitional water systems has to not only accommodate the causes and consequences of pressures within the system but, more than other ecosystems, they need to respond to the consequences of external natural and anthropogenic influences (Elliott and Whitfield, 2011). This is certainly the case for the Po River delta, where regional and administrative subdivisions (Buono et al., 2015) and the administrative challenges
outlined earlier in this study are expected to play a sizeable role. Nevertheless, the difficulties described here do not make the task of effective integrated management impossible. Success stories do exist, such as the restoration of the Goro Lagoon (Corbau et al., 2016), whereby coordination with municipalities, public and private stakeholders was applied in order to obtain the most advantageous balance between ecological and socio-economic outcomes. As a result, improved conditions for the environment and farming activities were obtained, which included a 28% increase in clam production and increased ecological quality.

According to the European Commission (2017), coastal areas are vulnerable to climate change and natural hazard, which have the potential to affect the lives and livelihood of coastal communities. Under these conditions, it is especially important for coastal area managers to have access to reliable and consistent information. Information should take into account the cumulative or synergistic effects of multiple stressors and risks, in order to enable the assessment of hazard, exposure, vulnerability and the overall risk, through a series of iterative processes (Rizzi et al., 2016).

Several methodologies are available which can support decision-making, leveraging the use of GIS technology for the identification of sensitive areas (Valentini et al., 2015), the use of decision support systems (DSS) taking into account ecosystem and socio-economical characteristics (Casini et al., 2015) and the use of the DPSIR conceptual framework for the evaluation of driving forces (D), pressures (P), states (S), impacts (I) and policy responses (R) (Newton et al., 2014). The work proposed here intends to apply these methodologies to assist coastal managers responsible for the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve by identifying the main vulnerable areas within the reserve, which are susceptible to the combination of factors described above (Section 3.2).

3.3. Ecological value and conservation

In considering ecosystem quality, it is important to note that there is a direct dependency between the intrinsic ecological value of the ecosystem, its vulnerability to degradation, and the location and intensity of anthropogenic impacts (Sallustio et al., 2017). In analysing this dependency, it is first necessary to define what we mean by ecological value and the parameters that can help to determine it. It will then be

possible to determine the relevance of any conservation efforts, which will be targeted to address vulnerability to actual and potential degradation.

The European Union has set up policies to ensure that the ecological values of ecosystems are maintained and improved, to the benefit of the current and future generations. These policies are at the base of the development of Green Infrastructure in Europe, which aims to establish a network of natural and semi-natural areas to effectively plan, manage and support the delivery of ecosystem services. Policies range from the protection of individual species, to the establishment of habitat networks to protect biodiversity (European Commission, 2017). Among these, the European Habitat Directive (92/43/EEC) (European Commission, 1992) requires Member States to act for the restoration or preservation of habitat types and species recognized by the Directive (Adamo et al., 2016; European Commission, 1992).

Instruments such as those provided by the CORINE Programme of the European Union are valuable tools for the identification of areas displaying characteristics that are deemed of value. The Programme was set up in 1985 to coordinate information on the environment at the European level and currently includes 38 participating countries (Elliott et al., 2014). The CORINE land cover database provides information on land use for all participating countries. Land cover is classified according to 44 classes, over three levels of detail, whereby an accuracy of almost 88% has been reported (Büttner et al., 2012).

Land cover information from the CORINE database is organized in maps with a scale of 1:100000 (Büttner et al., 2012). This level of resolution and the CORINE classification of land cover has been widely used in comparative studies monitoring which is a sufficiently accurate scale for land cover studies at a national level, but may not be sufficiently detailed for studies at a local and regional level (Feranec et al., 2007a; Feranec et al., 2007b). At a more local level, CORINE classifications of land cover have been carried out (Viciani et al., 2016), which can provide information at a resolution of 1:25000 and above.

Whilst the CORINE Programme provides information pertaining to land cover, the association of land cover and ecological value may not always be clear. Certainly, ecosystems like saltmarshes fulfil an invaluable role in the recycling of nutrients and in buffering against eutrophication (Sousa et al., 2008). Conversely, the type of

economic activities associated with an area contribute to determining the overall quality of the environment, by potentially introducing environmental contaminants or by placing pressure on species resilience (Delzons et al., 2013). However, other associations may not be so straightforward. Land use changes have a great impact on the suitability of ecosystems to support species diversity and to harbour protected species, with the effects of ecosystem degradation becoming apparent over time (Brambilla et al., 2017; Cai and Pettenella, 2013). Overall, land cover changes are one of the main drivers for species occurrence and habitat decline in Italy. These changes are especially relevant in agriculture-dominated areas, where the effect of abandonment and intensification may be especially visible (Brambilla et al., 2017).

In the present study, information deriving from the CORINE Programme was used as one of the parameters for determining ecological value. To this extent, the relative importance of different land cover types was inferred based, for example, on their level of disturbance by human activity.

Besides information on land cover, the presence of protected species is another element that needs to be taken into consideration when assessing ecological value. The presence of protected species can be determined based on distribution information, when available. To this purpose, the International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN) has assembled a large database of information relating to the distribution of species in need of protection, which are collected in the Red List maintained by the Union (IUCN, 2016). Some of these species have been reported in the Biosphere Reserve, some of which are either threatened or endangered, thus requiring enhanced protection (Parco-Delta-Po, 2017; Parco-Regionale-Veneto, 2017; UNESCO, 2015).

The relevance of a site for protected species may further be inferred based on the inclusion of an area within nature conservancy schemes of relevance at the European and International level to promote biodiversity. This may be considered as evidence of the ecological value of a site at an international level in supporting species diversity and integrity (Ramsar Convention, 1971). Linking the occurrence of species of interest to specific habitat types and locations, the European Habitat Directive (92/43/EEC) plays a key role in conservation. In the Directive, habitat types and species are identified, which are recognized as being central for nature conservation efforts. The Directive also sets the basis for establishing a network of protected areas

within the European territory: the Natura 2000 Network (European Commission, 1992). The purpose of the network is to promote the preservation of rare and threatened species of interest by promoting sustainable development in the areas it recognizes and that are included in the Network (European Commission, 1992).

Since its inception, Natura 2000 has led to the increase in areas devoted to conservation in Italy, from 11% to 20% of the total area (Maiorano et al., 2007). Nevertheless, there remains a need to integrate the Network with existing nature protection infrastructure and with other international conservation targets (Maiorano et al., 2007). Based on the significance of Natura 2000 for conservation, the inclusion of an area in the Natura 2000 Network is considered in the context of the study presented here as evidence of ecological value.

Despite its importance at European level, Natura 2000 is not the only conservation scheme worth of consideration. Thus, inclusion of a site of interest in other international and national schemes may also provide recognition of its ecological importance. In Italy, Natura 2000 accounts for a fraction of the total amount of sites. Other conservation sites are registered which include the Official List of Protected Areas, containing some 800 sites and the Sites of Community Interest, which contain some 2200 sites. The Special Protection Areas (i.e. the Natura 2000 Network) include approximately 600 sites, which provide the best coverage both in terms of efficiency of habitat coverage and spatial distribution (Rosati et al., 2008).

Italy also hosts 53 Ramsar sites, six of these are located in the Po Delta, in close proximity to or within the Biosphere Reserve. The Ramsar on Wetlands was adopted in 1971 to ensure the protection of wetlands of international relevance, based on their ecological significance for humanity. As such, the recognition of a site in the Ramsar list provides a valuable measure for assessing its conservation value. Currently, there are 2200 Ramsar sites worldwide, covering an area of 2.1 M km² (Ramsar Convention, 1971).

The elements outlined above (i.e. land cover, the presence of protected species and the inclusion of a site within a national or international conservation scheme) are but just a few of the elements that may be used for describing and ascertaining ecological and conservation value. Several other elements may be considered, which include for example habitat connectivity and resilience to changing conditions (Barredo et al., 2016; Bellisario et al., 2014), the potential of the area to support high species diversity and the its susceptibility to pressure (Sallustio et al., 2017), or the provision of ecosystem services (Schirpke et al., 2014; Spano et al., 2017). Nevertheless, inclusion of these parameters is not considered in the study presented here, as it would have added much complication in sourcing relevant information. Therefore, these will not be further analysed here, as the focus will remain that of the relationship between ecological value and external pressure.

Several elements of disturbance could also be deemed relevant, which however were also omitted from this study. For example, the disturbance caused by patterns and rates of land use changes in areas that are surrounding formally-designated conservation areas can have substantial negative effects on wildlife and nature conservation (Cai and Pettenella, 2013). This makes it necessary to consider the designation of sites as part of an integrated approach to nature conservation, rather than in isolation, as effort may need to extend beyond the formal boundaries of the identified sites (Viciani et al., 2016). Further to this, implementing conservation management across administrative borders may further hinder the efficacy of nature conservation (Opermanis et al., 2013).

3.4. Concluding remarks

The evidence gathered here points towards the vulnerability of transitional water systems, a very diverse ecosystem which act as ecotone (transition) between terrestrial fresh water and marine systems. Often associated with shallow waters and poor water exchange, these systems accumulate nutrient and contaminants from sources located upstream. This renders them very susceptible to change, especially in highly anthropogenically-affected contexts, which are capable of placing added pressure at a local level (e.g. due to tourism and farming activities). Additionally, the current climatic trends and associated scenarios indicate that further threats to these low-lying coastal ecosystems are envisaged for the not-so-distant future.

The high degree of ecological diversity of transitional waters makes them valuable for nature conservation. In some cases, these areas also have a high cultural value, as in the case of the Po River delta (UNESCO, 2015). It is therefore necessary to balance the intrinsic value of these areas with the challenges that lay ahead in terms of environmental quality and external threats. Taking into account the combined effect

of these challenges is key for the achievement of sustainable and effective conservation efforts, ensuring continued viability of the transitional water ecosystems (Newton et al., 2014).

In the work presented here, the current knowledge is be applied for the determination of conservation priorities in the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve, taking into account the elements outlined in previous sections. The outcome may constitute relevant input for conservation management activities in the area.

4. DATA SOURCES

The data sources on which the present study is based are listed below. For each group of data, the specific data type and the source of information are listed.

1. Administrative boundaries

- Country Istituto Italiano di Statistica (ISTAT)
- Provinces Istituto Italiano di Statistica (ISTAT)
- Municipalities Istituto Italiano di Statistica (ISTAT)
- Atlante Statistico dei comuni Istituto Italiano di Statistica (ISTAT)

http://dati.istat.it/Index.aspx

2. Land cover

• Land cover/Land use - Copernicus Land Monitoring Service

https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/data/copernicus-landmonitoring-service-corine

3. Protected areas

• Natura 2000 – Copernicus Land Monitoring Service

https://land.copernicus.eu/local/natura

• Ramsar areas – World Database of Protected Areas (WDPA)

https://www.iucn.org/theme/protected-areas/our-work/world-databaseprotected-areas

https://protectedplanet.net/

• Other protected areas

https://www.iucn.org/theme/protected-areas/our-work/world-databaseprotected-areas

https://protectedplanet.net/

https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/data/nationally-designated-areasnational-cdda-13

• IUCN Red List species – International Union for the Conservation of Nature (IUCN)

https://www.iucnredlist.org/resources/spatial-data-download

• BirdLife International and Handbook of the Birds of the World (2017) Bird species distribution maps of the world. Version 7.0. Available at

http://datazone.birdlife.org/species/requestdis

4. Digital Elevation Model

 DEM (10m) – (Tarquini et al., 2007; Tarquini and Nannipieri, 2017; Tarquini et al., 2012)

http://tinItaly.pi.ingv.it

5. Population

• Italy population mask data – *Centre for International Earth Science Information Network (CIESIN), Earth Institute, Columbia University* 2000

http://sedac.ciesin.columbia.edu/data/set/gpw-v4-basic-demographiccharacteristics-rev10

http://dati.istat.it/Index.aspx

6. Economic activities and infrastructure

• Tourism accommodation infrastructure – *Istituto Italiano di Statistica* (*ISTAT*)

http://dati.istat.it/Index.aspx

• Aquaculture production sites – *European Marine Observation and Data Network*

http://www.emodnet.eu/geonetwork/emodnet/eng/catalog.search#/metadat a/d72b9826-9282-419d-b953-d02c66e09869

http://www.emodnet.eu/geonetwork/emodnet/eng/catalog.search#/metadat a/d32d7b01-4d38-4e44-9206-42d5a5fe705b

http://www.emodnet.eu/geonetwork/emodnet/eng/catalog.search#/metadat a/5026492f-5e70-4975-ba86-40e2d21ebc99

Livestock load – Istituto Italiano di Statistica (ISTAT)
 <u>http://dati-censimentoagricoltura.istat.it/Index.aspx</u>

- Organic agriculture area *Istituto Italiano di Statistica (ISTAT)* <u>http://dati-censimentoagricoltura.istat.it/Index.aspx</u>
- Density of agricultural registered businesses Istituto Italiano di Statistica (ISTAT)

http://dati-censimentoagricoltura.istat.it/Index.aspx

7. Water quality

- Nutrient levels European Environment Agency <u>https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/data/wise-eionet-spatial</u>
- Transitional Waters Contaminants (TCM Waterbase database) European Environment Agency

https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/data/waterbase-transitionalcoastal-and-marine-waters-11

• Bathing waters quality – *European Environment Agency*

https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/data/bathing-water-directivestatus-of-bathing-water-10

• Bathing waters quality – European Marine Observation and Data Network

http://www.emodnet-bathymetry.eu/data-products

• Urban Waste Water Treatment Directive data – *European Environment Agency*

https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/data/waterbase-uwwtd-urbanwaste-water-treatment-directive-5

8. Biosphere zonation

Delta Po Map – *Biosfera delta del Po* <u>http://www.biosferadeltapo.org/documentazione-e-download/</u>

5. METHODOLOGY

The overall methodology for the proposed study is presented as a flowchart in Figure 4. Details of individual aspects of the methodology are provided in the sections below.

5.1. Characterization of the Biosphere Reserve area

Administrative boundaries for Italy and administrative boundaries for the Po Delta Biosphere reserve were used to carry out initial characterization of the study area. Administrative boundaries for the Biosphere Reserve were only available as a .pdf document. The information was converted to shapefile by using an online converter (<u>https://mygeodata.cloud/converter/pdf-to-shp</u>). The relevant layers were used to construct a boundary map for the Biosphere Reserve and for identifying the distribution of core, buffer and transition zones within the reserve.

Information relating to land cover was used together with information relating to the distribution of economic activities in order to further characterize of the study area. In addition to this, information relating to the designation of conservation areas within the study Biosphere Reserve was also used, as was information relating to the distribution of sensitive species included within the IUCN Red List. Finally, digital elevation model (DEM) information was used to determine the extent of flooding under present and climate change conditions.

Relevant layers were combined using the operation of overlay in ArcGIS. Combined layers allowed for the spatial contextualization of all information needed throughout the study to the Biosphere Reserve boundaries.



Figure 4. Methodology flowchart for the study. The numbers in bracket relate to the data sources used for each part of the study, as described in Section 4.

5.2. Definition of parameters for determining conservation value

The primary purpose of this part of the study was to address the first objective: *Identify areas of interest for conservation within the biosphere reserve based on ecosystem characteristics.* In doing so, the research questions associated with this objective were also addressed. This part of the study further lays the basis for identifying the relationship between areas of interest for conservation and the occurrence of risk to water quality and climate-induced increasing sea levels.

Areas of high conservation values were defined by taking into consideration several parameters, which were weighed in order to provide an overall numerical value for conservation. This is in line with the review of Capmourteres and Anand (2016), whereby conservation value can be determined based on elements such as habitat integrity, naturalness, the occurrence and richness of species. Similar approaches have been applied in similar contexts numerous times and with good results, hence giving assurance of their validity (Bastos et al., 2016; Brunbjerg et al., 2016; Delzons et al., 2013; Pulido et al., 2017). For example, The Danish high nature value (HNV) farming indicator includes parameters associated with landscape structure, occurrence of natural and semi-natural habitats, land use and the presence of threatened species (Brunbjerg et al., 2016).

In the context of the present study, three parameters were used for the determination of conservation value, which are broadly based on HNV: land cover, conservation management type (i.e. the presence of formal conservation areas) and the presence of species of interest for conservation (Brunbjerg et al., 2016). Thus, ecosystem characteristics (i.e. the occurrence of semi-natural areas and agricultural/use regime) are considered to be valuable for supporting species richness, whilst the presence of sensitive species is indicative of high nature value (Brunbjerg et al., 2016).

The first parameter relates to land cover, which was defined according to the CORINE classification. In applying this parameter, a progression in value for conservation was attributed as we move away from bare and industrialized land towards more natural and semi-natural land cover types, such as scrub and forest. This reflects current findings in relation to factors such as landscape resilience to change and the ability to support sensitive species (Carre et al., 2009; Rodriguez-Rodriguez and Martinez-Vega, 2017; Sandru et al., 2017)

The second parameter relates to the management practices established for the area, whereby the relevance of an area for conservation was established. The assumption here was that the transition from local to international conservation importance is associated with an increase in the relative value of the area. Thus, provincial and regional conservation areas scored lower values than areas such as Ramsar sites (Ramsar Convention, 1971) or areas designated for example in the scope of EU Directives (e.g. Habitat Directive and Birds Directive) (European Commission, 1992).

Finally, the third parameter relates to the presence of animal species included in the IUCN Red List and that are recognized as being threatened. In this context, progressive scoring has been attributed for each of the reported species according to the level of threat. Thus, species of least concern were perceived as being of relatively lower concern than vulnerable, endangered or critically endangered species.

The approach followed by the Danish government in assessing HNV for agriculture does not apply the concept of weights. Instead, a threshold of 5 points (out of 13) is set for identifying those areas where at least some key parameters worthy of conservation can be found (Brunbjerg et al., 2016). Conversely, the approach followed in the study was different because applying equal weight to all variables might have resulted in a misrepresentation of the overall conservation value, where a higher incidence of relevant parameters of the same type could be observed (e.g. the occurrence of multiple IUCN Red List species). Consequently, weights were set in order to account for the quality of the landscape (i.e. landcover and the presence of areas of recognized conservation relevance) and the presence of species of value for conservation. Details of how weights were established for the determination of conservation value are provided in the results section and contextualized to the definition of parameters for defining conservation value.

In practical terms, for each parameter of interest, shapefiles were converted to raster and these were reclassified according to the allocated score. Conservation Value Index (CVI) was calculated by overlay analysis of the raster layers obtained.

5.3. Identification of areas of concern for water quality

The primary purpose of this part of the study was to address the second objective: Analyze the relationship between water quality and areas of high conservation value within the Biosphere Reserve and identify priority areas for conservation. In doing so, the research questions associated with this objective were also addressed, where necessary by combining information on risk to water quality with information on the distribution of areas of value for conservation (objective 1).

Information from the Waterbase dataset of the European Environment Agency was used to discern areas within the Biosphere Reserve according to their sensitivity to nutrient accumulation (i.e. nitrogen and phosphorus) (EEA, 2016). Nevertheless, information on nutrient sensitivity can be of limited use, as the information provided by the European Environment Agency covered large areas such as the catchment, the whole of the transitional and the coastal waters). More meaningful information could be obtained by analyzing the distribution of activities potentially leading to sensitivity. Specifically the focus was on agricultural activities and tourism.

5.3.1. Impact of agricultural activities

The impact of agriculture was based on the pressure exerted by crop agriculture and animal husbandry on the area. This took into consideration the usable agricultural area (UAA) for each municipality. The intensity of crop agriculture was determined based on the percentage of UAA dedicated to crop. Low-density agriculture included areas where less than 30% of the UAA was dedicated to cropping. Medium density agriculture included cropping areas ranging from 30-50% of total UAA and high-density agriculture included cropping areas of above 50% of UAA.

Similarly, the potential impact of animal agriculture was based on the determination of livestock loading per hectare. This took into account the number of livestock units (LSU) in the municipality of interest and the UAA.

A high livestock density means a large number of animals per ha of UAA and a higher risk that the manure produced by the animals cannot be spread on the area of the holding and there may be an increased need for manure storage or export of manure from the holding (European Commission, 2013; Eurostat, 2013).

In this study, three levels of livestock density were identified, based on the information provided by Eurostat: Low density (< 0.5), Medium density (0.5-1.0) and high density (1.0 - 1.5) (Eurostat, 2017).

The impact area associated with (shell) fish farming was estimated based on information on the distribution of shell fish farms. For each fishery, it was estimated that an influence on water quality would take place within 1500 m from the source, whereby the effect of carbon deposition via sediment and oxygen depletion could be accounted for. This distance was estimated based on the recommendations and information reported by the Food and Agriculture Organization and World Bank, which refer to practices and guidelines for different countries. In this context, this distance represents an optimistic view of the effect of fisheries (José et al., 2017). However, the value was deemed to be appropriate for the purpose of this study, as the main focus was on the assessment of a number of agricultural related parameters, rather than the precise definition of the effect of individual ones.

5.3.2. Impact of tourism

The aggregated number of available accommodation per municipality was obtained from ISTAT and the number of available beds was used to determine tourism-related pressure. The information relating to available beds in traditional and non-traditional tourism infrastructure was compared to the number of inhabitants in the municipality in order to obtain an indication of tourism intensity. Thus, values of 0.5 beds per inhabitant or greater, were associated with high intensity; values of 0.1-0.5 beds per inhabitant were associated with medium intensity and values < 0.1 beds per inhabitant were associated with low intensity (tourism irrelevant) (EEA, 2001).

5.3.3. Prioritization of areas for action

Information relating to the distribution and intensity of agricultural practices and tourism activities were taken into consideration to determine the risk to the quality of water resources. For each parameter, different levels of intensity were given scores, which were proportional to the level of intensity. Furthermore, parameters were attributed a weight, providing a perspective of their relevance, with agricultural-related activities having a relatively higher relevance for overall water quality than tourism (Table 3).

Different thresholds were established to determine water quality via identifying a combination of risk factors that could potentially affect it. These thresholds enabled the classification of water quality risk factors into three categories: low, medium and high. Low risk for water quality was associated with the occurrence of mostly low levels of activity in farming and tourism. Typical values < 4 are associated with this level of risk. Medium risk was associated with the occurrence of a combination of low

42

and medium intensity activities, or with the occurrence of one individual high intensity activity which resulted in water quality risk values ranging between 4 and 8. High risk was associated with the occurrence of intense animal farming activities, associated with another economic activity e.g. fish farming or tourism. Alternatively, moderate low or moderate levels of animal farming plus two additional activities (i.e. both fish farming and tourism) were associated with high risk to water quality. Values of 8 or higher reflect this level of risk.

Parameter	Intensity	Value	Weight
Tourism	•		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
	Low	1	1
	Medium	2	
	High	4	
Farming	-		
Fish		2	2
farming			
Animal	Low	1	2
Γ	Medium	2	
Γ	High	3	
Crop	Low	1	1
production	Medium	2	
	High	4	

 Table 3. Overview of the importance of water quality parameters based on their significance and level of intensity.

The distribution of water quality risk factors was compared to the distribution of areas value for conservation.

5.4. Determination of land loss under increasing sea levels

The primary purpose of this part of the study was to address the third objective: Determine the effect of sea level rise in the area according to relevant Representative Concentration Pathways (RCP) scenarios described in the Special Report on Emission Scenarios of the IPCC and identify priority areas for conservation. In doing so, the research questions associated with this objective were also addressed, where necessary by combining information on risk deriving from increasing sea level with information on the distribution of areas of value for conservation (objective 1).

In order to determine land loss under increasing sea level, the predictions of IPCC Special Report on Emission Scenarios were considered (IPCC, 2013). The flooding risk deriving from climate-related sea level rise was estimated according to the

projections of the IPCC Representative Concentration Pathways (RCPs). RCPs have been adopted in the Fifth Assessment Report of the IPCC to provide a comparative view of total radiative forcing (i.e. the difference between insolation and energy radiating back to space) under different climate conditions scenarios. Each representative RCP could result from a combination of future trends, relating to factors such as policies, economic factors, demographic development, and technological innovations. Table 4 provides information about the range of RCP scenarios provided in the Fifth Assessment Report of the IPCC (IPCC, 2013).

For the purpose of the study presented here, RCP 2.6, 6.0 and 8.5 were considered as low, medium and high impact scenarios. RCP 4.5 was not considered, as mean sea level rise values were comparable with RCP 6.0 (0.47 m and 0.48 m, respectively). According to the predicted levels of sea level rise, portions of land that would be flooded under changing climatic conditions were defined. Elevation information from a 10 m DEM (Tarquini et al., 2007; Tarquini and Nannipieri, 2017; Tarquini et al., 2012) was used to identify flooded areas and to compare the variation in potentially flooded areas (i.e. areas located below present and future sea level). Specifically, the minimum sea level projections from RCP 2.6 were considered as a best case scenario, whilst the maximum sea level projections from RCP 8.5 were considered as a comparative view of the scenarios.

Information on land loss was used in conjunction with information on conservation value. The percentage of risk areas in relation to land loss was estimated and key areas for conservation were identified.

RCP Scenario	Estimated mean temp rise 2100 (deg C)	Radiative forcing 2100 (W m- ²)	Estimated increase in sea level 2100 (m) mean and (range)
RCP 2.6	1	2.6	0.4(0.26 - 0.55)
RCP 4.5	1.8	4.5	0.47 (0.32 – 0.63)
RCP 6.0	2.2	6.0	0.48 (0.33 - 0.63)
RCP 8.5	3.7	8.5	0.63(0.45 - 0.82)

 Table 4. Climate change, radiative forcing and estimated sea level rise for different

 Representative Concentration Pathways scenarios.

5.5. Determination of the impact of combined pressure

This part of the study addresses the fourth objective: *Identify priority areas for conservation and management within the Biosphere Reserve based on both water quality characteristics and sea level rise vulnerability*. In doing so, the research questions associated with this objective were also addressed, where necessary by combining information on risk relating to water quality and increasing sea level with information on the distribution of areas of value for conservation (objectives 1, 2, 3).

In completing the steps described for meeting objectives 1-3, it was possible to determine the extent of the effect of deterioration of water quality characteristics and increasing sea levels on the distribution of areas that have an intrinsic value for conservation. Therefore, in this phase of the study, the combined risk of flooding deriving by sea level rise predictions under the worst case scenario (RPC 8.5 max) and predicted risk to water quality due to agricultural and other human activities were evaluated together in relation to the distribution of areas of different conservation value (as determined by CVI) within the study area.

The information relating to CVI, flooding risk and water quality risk used in previous parts of this study were reclassified in order to support a comparatively analysis. Thus, CVI was reclassified according to four intervals with incremental increases of 100, whereby a value of 100 was associated with low CVI and 400 was associated with a very high CVI. Similarly, flooding risk was classified using three intervals with incremental increases of 10, whereby a value of 10 was associated with no flooding, 20 with elevation below sea level under present day scenarios and 30 with areas of flooding under the RPC 8.5 max scenario. Finally, risk to water quality was reclassified according to three intervals, whereby a value of 1 was associated with low risk, a value of 2 with medium risk and a value of 3 with high risk to water quality. The resulting information was used to define priorities, whereby for each unit area, the cumulative effect of both flooding and water quality risk was taken into consideration.

5.6. Setting priorities for conservation

In this final part of the study, the fifth objective was addressed: *Compare the outcome of the three prioritization criteria and compare the derived priorities with currently identified areas for prioritization within the reserve*. In doing so, the research questions associated with this objective were also addressed by analyzing information derived from objectives 1, 2, 3 and 4, in order to derive a comparative view of changes in conservation priorities according to the scenarios that were postulated.

Prioritization for conservation was determined by comparing directly the outputs addressing objectives 2, 3 and 4. Taking into account the outcome of the study, high priority areas were associated with the combination of the higher conservation value classes (high and very high CVI) in association with medium and high levels of (combined) pressure. Conversely, medium priority areas were associated with medium CVI values under high pressure, and high and very high CVI values under low pressure scenarios (Table 5).

5.6.1. Comparison with priorities defined by the Biosphere Reserve authorities

The predicted distribution of areas with high conservation priority identified in this study were compared to conservation priorities set by the two administration authorities governing the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve. For this purpose, the outcome of most appropriate scenario for prioritization was taken into account, which was compared to information relating to the location and distribution of core and buffer areas pertaining to the Biosphere Reserve.

Zonation within the Biosphere reserve is based on the legislative status of different areas, which reflects the characteristics of the area in terms of ecosystem and the presence of valuable species of interest. Thus, core areas are protected by law for ensuring long-term viability of ecosystems and the species they support. As such, they are often associated with formally recognized conservation status. Buffer areas are set up in proximity to core areas in order to ensure that the management of development and natural resources is in line with ecosystem management requirements. Thus, activities allowed within buffer areas are restricted and aligned with the need to support sustainable ecosystem management. Finally, transition areas are not protected by specific legislation for the purpose of ensuring nature conservation.

46

Rather, these areas promote the presence of anthropogenic activities tailored to supporting sustainable practices and development (Biosfera Delta-Po, 2017).

In the assessment, core areas identified by the park administration would be estimated to correspond to high priority areas and buffer areas to medium priority areas.

In order to facilitate comparison, no priority and low priority areas were considered jointly. Comparison between the two prioritization datasets occurred by subtracting the newly defined priorities from current priorities. In doing so, conclusions were drawn on the adequacy of the prioritization for conservation currently implemented, especially in view of its long-term sustainability.

Priority	Flooding risk	Water risk	CVI
Medium			
		Low	High or Very High
		Medium	High or Very High
		High	Medium
	BSL		High or Very High
	RCP 2.6		Medium
	RCP 8.5		Medium
	BSL	Low	High or Very High
	BSL	Medium	High or Very High
	BSL	High	Medium
	RCP 2.6	Low	High or Very High
	RCP 8.5	Low	High or Very High
	RCP 2.6	Medium	Medium
	RCP 8.5	Medium	Medium
	RCP 2.6	High	Low
	RCP 8.5	High	Low
High			
		Medium	High or Very High
		High	High or Very High
	RCP 2.6		High or Very high
	RCP 8.5		High or Very high
	BSL	High	High or Very high
	RCP 2.6	Medium	High or Very High
	RCP 8.5	Medium	High or Very High
	RCP 2.6	High	Medium
	RCP 8.5	High	Medium
	RCP 2.6	High	High or Very High
	RCP 8.5	High	High or Very High

 Table 5. Determination of medium and high priority for action based on risk factors and conservation value.

6. RESULTS

6.1. Identification of areas of interest for conservation

6.1.1. Ecosystem distribution

In defining the distribution of areas of interest for conservation, an initial assessment was performed looking at the distribution of CORINE land cover types. These are presented in Figure 5.

The Western part of the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve was associated with predominantly agricultural land cover types, which are interspersed with urban areas. Conversely, the Eastern areas of the Biosphere Reserve were associated with higher land cover diversity, supporting wetlands, forested areas, beaches and dune systems. The relative areas of different land cover types is presented in Table 6. Land use types are grouped according to similarities in their level of naturalness, which is reflected in the scores provided in Table 7.

Land use	Area (ha)
Industrial areas, mining areas and construction sites	1065
Urban areas	93698
Agricultural areas	
Artificial non-agriculture vegetation	
Pasture	60
Scrub	3494
Forest	
Marine and Inland Wetlands	41095
Marine and Inland Waters	
Beaches and other open spaces with limited vegetation	

 Table 6. Relative areas associated with different land use types within the Po Delta Biosphere

 Reserve. Land use types are grouped to reflect similarities in their level of naturalness.

The information presented in Figure 5 and Table 6 was used to address the first research question in the scope of this work: *What is the distribution of the main ecosystem types within the study area?* Heavily anthropogenic ecosystems, especially associated with agriculture and urbanization are located primarily in the West of the Biosphere Reserve and make up approximately 68% of the total area. Natural and semi-natural ecosystems are located primarily on the Eastern side of the Biosphere Reserve. These ecosystems account for approximately 32% of the total area. When considering natural and semi-natural ecosystems, marine and inland waters, wetlands and coastal sparsely vegetated areas (e.g. beaches and dune systems) comprise the

majority of the area, accounting for approximately 92% of the total. Other ecosystems associated with forest/scrubland make up the remaining 8%.



Figure 5. Distribution of CORINE land cover types within the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve.

6.1.2. Definition of parameters for determining value for conservation

A further step in the identification of areas of interest for conservation within the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve was the definition of suitable parameters.



Figure 6. Distribution of designated nature conservation areas within the Biosphere Reserve.

During the inception phase of this study, it was determined that value for conservation would be determined based on the land cover characteristics, the type of management

(i.e. the presence of formally recognized areas for conservation) and, finally, the presence of threatened species. The former two parameters provide a view of the ecosystem integrity, which would be able to sustain species diversity and possibly species of interest in the long term. The latter parameter gives an indication of the distribution of threatened animal species, which may add additional value to a specific area, beyond the ecosystem integrity alone. The distribution of land cover types determined according to the CORINE classification has been described in the previous section and shown in Figure 5. The distribution of conservation areas of regional, national and international importance is shown in Figure 6.

Parameter	Sub-parameter	Score	Weighted score
Land cover			
	Industrial areas, mining areas and	0	0
	construction sites		
	Urban areas	2	4
	Agricultural areas	2	4
	Artificial non-agriculture vegetation	2	4
	Pasture	3	6
	Scrub	4	8
	Forest	4	8
	Marine and Inland Wetlands	5	10
	Marine and Inland Waters	5	10
	Beaches and other open spaces with limited	5	10
	vegetation		
Management			
	Regional/Provincial Reserve or Park	1	2
	State Reserve	2	4
	Ramsar Site	3	6
	Special Protection Area (Birds Directive)	4	8
	Site of Community Importance (Habitat	4	8
	Directive)		
IUCN Red List			
	Least concern	1	1
	Nearly threatened	2	2
	Vulnerable	3	3
	Endangered	4	4
	Critically endangered	5	5

 Table 7. Scoring used for the determination of conservation value within the Biosphere Reserve.

 In defining conservation value, scores were attributed to each parameter in order to derive a Conservation Value Index (CVI). Scores for each land cover and management type increased with increasing level of naturalness and increased levels of relevance for conservation. Thus, natural and semi-natural areas scored higher than

urban and agricultural areas, whilst areas managed under international schemes scored higher than areas managed under provincial and regional schemes (Table 7). When species are concerned, the initial intention was to use the presence of animal species included in the Red List and present within the Biosphere Reserve, in order to use their observed presence as an additional parameter describing the value for conservation. However, this task proved more difficult than expected, since many species were distributed extensively over the area of Biosphere Reserve. Overall, the Biosphere Reserve provides shelter and habitat for over 40 IUCN Red List animal species, whereby 11 are considered threatened species (Table 8), i.e. either Vulnerable, Endangered and Critically Endangered. For the purpose of this study, only species that are recognized as being threatened were taken into consideration and the contribution of each was taken into account in the determination of CVI. Applying this restriction enabled better use of the available data, as extensive overlap of species displaying low level of threat would have potentially skewed the importance of species distribution in calculating CVI. Despite this modification to the intended approach, the range of several species of interest overlapped (Figure 7).

Class	Total Red list species	Threatened species	List of threatened species	Status of threatened species
Amphibians	12	1	Rana latastei	Vulnerable
Reptiles	16	4	Caretta caretta Chelonia mydas Dermochelys coriacea Eretmochelys imbricata	Vulnerable Endangered Vulnerable Critically endangered
Mammals	9*	4	Balaenoptera physalus Myotys capaccinii Nyctalus lasiopterus Physeter macrocephalus	Endangered Vulnerable Vulnerable Vulnerable
Birds	5*	2	Clanga clanga Clangula hyemalis	Vulnerable Vulnerable

 Table 8. IUCN Red list animal species reported within the boundaries of the Po Delta Biophere

 Reserve. *For mammals and birds, species of least concern are not included.



IUCN Red List Reptiles distribution: Caretta caretta

IUCN Red List Birds distribution: Clanga clanga

IUCN Red List Mammals distribution: Balaenoptera physalus

Figure 7. Distribution of threatened IUCN animal species within the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve.

Priority for	CVI	Rationale	Example combinations
conservation	value		-
Low	≤11	Area offers a basic combination of at least two key parameters defining CVI	Natural/seminatural areas (CVI = 6); Basic level of protection (CVI = 2); At least one vulnerable species (CVI = 3) or Agricultural/urban areas (CVI = 4); Enhanced level of protection (CVI \ge 6); No vulnerable species (CVI = 0)
Medium	11-17	Area offers an enhanced combination of at least two key parameters defining CVI	Natural/seminatural areas (CVI \geq 6); Basic level of protection (CVI $=$ 2); At least two vulnerable species (CVI $=$ 6) or Natural areas (CVI \geq 8); Enhanced level of protection (CVI \geq 6); No vulnerable species (CVI $=$ 0)
High	17-20	Area offers a combination of three key parameters defining CVI, with at least one of them representing high value conditions and the others representing enhanced value conditions. Alternatively, the area offers a combination of at least two key parameters defining CVI, with both representing high value conditions.	Natural areas ($CVI \ge 8$); Enhanced level of protection ($CVI \ge 6$); At least one vulnerable species ($CVI = 3$) or High value natural areas ($CVI = 10$); Area of EU relevance ($CVI = 8$); No vulnerable species ($CVI = 0$)
Very high	> 20	Area offers a combination of three key parameters defining CVI, with at least two of them representing high value conditions	Natural areas (CVI \geq 8); Enhanced level of protection (CVI \geq 6); At least one vulnerable and one endangered species (CVI =7) or High value natural areas (CVI = 10); Area of EU relevance (CVI =8); Two or more vulnerable species (CVI \geq 6)

 Table 9. Threshold parameters for the definition of prioritization according to CVI values.

On the basis of the abundance of threatened species within the Biosphere Reserve, it was estimated that in the absence of a weighted score between the ecosystem integrity (based on two parameters, land cover and management type) and the occurrence of threatened species, the latter parameter would have played heavily towards the calculation of the overall CVI. Thus, a weight of 2 was applied to both land cover and management type scores, whilst a weight of 1 was applied to the score attributed to each of the threatened species within the Biosphere Reserve.

The resulting CVI ranged from 0 to 46. In order to identify priority areas, different threshold values were applied, which are shown in the Table 9. The thresholding was a way to organize data according to assumed level of priority, whereby the combination of multiple parameters at a significant level could be assured. Some examples of these combinations are provided in Table 9.

The information presented in Table 7, Table 8 and Table 9 was used to address the second research question in the scope of this work: *What are the parameters that can be used to determine value for conservation?* As derived from the information reported above, land cover, area management typology and the presence of threatened species are suitable parameters for the definition of conservation value.

6.1.3. Areas of high conservation value

The definition of CVI values described in the previous section, enabled the identification of areas of high conservation value. The data reported below addresses the following research question: *What is the distribution of areas of high conservation value?*

Weighted CVI component scores for each of the parameters used for determining overall CVI were evaluated and are shown in Figure 8. Both components relating to ecosystem integrity indicated a clear Eastern concentration, with the majority of seminatural and natural land uses located in these areas. Similarly, the majority of conservation management of international relevance also occurs in the same area, as well as in the Southern part of the Biosphere Reserve. Conversely to the pattern observed for the two parameters relating to land use and management type, the CVI component scores for threatened species presence had a different distribution. In this case, a general South to North increasing trend could be observed, whereby the highest scores, associated with the highest occurrence of species could be discerned in the Northern and Eastern areas of the Biosphere Reserve.



Figure 8. Distribution of individual CVI values for each of the three parameters used in the determination of conservation value.

When the overall CVI was considered, which took into account all of the component parameters that were used to define it, it was observed that approximately half of the total area of the Biosphere Reserve could be identified as being of high or very high priority based on its conservation value (Table 10). The distribution of CVI values within the Biosphere Reserve is shown in Figure 9, whereby a clear localization of high and very high value areas in the Eastern part of the reserve is evident. At the same time, it can be observed from comparing results in Figure 8 and Figure 9 that in some instances, e.g. the Southern part of the Biosphere Reserve, the combination of ecosystem characteristics and protected status are the main factors leading to the observed high conservation value.

Priority based on	CVI value	Area (ha)	%
CVI	range		
Low	<11	25878	18.54
Medium	11-17	44118	31.61
High	17-20	23732	17.01
Very high	> 20	45818	32.84

Table 10. Size distribution of areas within the Biosphere Reserve based on value for conservation (CVI).



Figure 9. Distribution of conservation value (CVI) within the Biosphere Reserve.

6.2. Identification of areas of concern for water quality

In this section, results are presented, relating to the distribution of parameters that may potentially affect water quality. The data reported below addresses the following research question: *Which are the main areas of concern in relation to water quality?*

According to data made available by the European Environment Information and Observation Network (EIONET), the whole of the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve area is sensitive to nutrient contamination by nitrogen, phosphorous or both. Sensitivity has been observed to occur at all scales, including the catchment as a whole, as well as transitional and coastal waters (Figure 10), thus the significance of this result in determining areas of concern for water quality is limited.



Wastewater and eutrophication - Po Delta Biosphere Reserve



On a local scale, the occurrence of wastewater treatments plants (secondary and tertiary water treatment) is one of the measures put in place to defend water quality

and to comply with the Urban Waste Water Treatment Directive (91/271/EEC) (European Commission, 1991a). Nevertheless, the distribution of sensitivity and contamination, as well as the available information on the quality of bathing waters (Figure 11), are important symptoms indicating that other factors may influence water quality within the Biosphere Reserve. Bathing waters display poor quality, especially in the Northern part of the Biosphere Reserve, whereby the quality of bathing waters has been reported to be of low quality at least in one instance since records began in 1991.

In view of the above, it is important to consider broad-reaching factors in the determination of water quality. Specifically, the next sections will focus on the distribution of agriculture and tourism activities, since these anthropogenic activities may lead to deterioration of water quality, especially when occurring at high levels.



Figure 11. Distribution of nutrient contamination and status of bathing waters quality in the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve.

6.2.1. Agricultural activities

The Po Delta Biosphere Reserve fulfils an important role for agriculture, which provides employment and sustenance to part of the local population. Table 11 provides an overview of the number of agricultural enterprises and average land size for the municipalities of the Biosphere Reserve. At first glance, it is evident that the relevance of agriculture in the two regions comprising the Biosphere Reserve is different, with Emilia Romagna dedicating more human resources and drawing more income from agricultural activities. The data reported below addresses the following research question: *What is the distribution of areas associated with agriculture and farming?*

Municipalities	No. farms km ²	Average UAA per farm (ha)	No. People in agriculture per 1000 residents	Average no. annual work units per farm	Output per farm (Euros)
Veneto					
Adria	4.72	15.78	46.77	0.41	38776.28
Ariano nel Polesine	3.39	16.25	110.4	0.56	67370.86
Papozze	4.17	14.9	79.36	0.46	31779.53
Corbola	6.31	9.72	71.71	0.47	20451.78
Loreo	3.71	19.53	78.18	0.75	51718.87
Porto Tolle	1.4	44.74	75.31	0.95	97974.37
Porto Viro	0.95	40.81	17.41	0.69	109865.76
Rosolina	2.64	10.18	68.19	0.76	48019.98
Taglio di Po	2.51	35.34	48.73	0.84	286065.3
Emilia Romagna					
Argenta	2.5	29.93	114.82	1.00	202208.17
Codigoro	1.93	33.41	79.27	1.00	189052.89
Comacchio	1.03	34.24	78.8	2.00	224641.54
Goro	0.76	26.6	12.93	1.00	69464.35
Mesola	3.35	16.72	110.43	1.00	107948.79
Ostellato	2.01	33.97	186.49	1.00	162494.18
Portomaggiore	2.56	30.98	92.49	1.00	147193.73

 Table 11. Overview of the economic relevance of agriculture in the municipalities of the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve.

In assessing the impact of agriculture on the potential risk to water quality, the distribution of crop agriculture and animal husbandry were taken into account, as well as the distribution of aquaculture activities (Figure 12). Since the information about crop agriculture and animal husbandry distribution was available by municipality, the scale of the information determined the level of detail that could be determined for the foreseen impact of agriculture. Overall, the municipalities in the Veneto region were less dedicated to crop agriculture than the municipalities in the Emilia Romagna
region, with the municipalities of Codigoro, Comacchio and Mesola dedicating more than 60% of the usable agricultural area to crop production. Conversely, animal agriculture was more prominent in the Veneto region, with the municipalities of Taglio di Po supporting a livestock density > 1 livestock units (LSU), followed by Ariano nel Polesine (> 0.75 LSU) and the municipalities of Loreo and Rosolina (LSU > 0.6). In Emilia Romagna, only Portomaggiore supported a livestock density > 1, with the other municipalities oriented primarily to crop agriculture.

When aquaculture was considered, the area of the Biosphere Reserve and its immediate coastal vicinity included 30 shellfish farms, whereby 22 farms specialized in bottom clam farming (21 in Veneto and 1 in Emilia Romagna) and 8 farms specialized in long line mussel farming (6 in Veneto and 2 in Emilia Romagna). The majority of these farms (23) were found within 1500 m from the shoreline.





Overall, agriculture activities were found to be widely distributed within the Biosphere Reserve, with 5 out of 16 municipalities presenting high levels of agriculture in relation to cropping or animal farming and one municipality presenting medium levels of agriculture in relation to both animal and crop farming. Areas broadly corresponding to the interface between the river and its access to the sea were often associated with low levels of agriculture, but in these cases the presence of fish farming activities became more prominent.

6.2.2. Tourism

Besides information strictly pertaining to the distribution of agriculture activities, the distribution of tourism was considered as a further determinant of risk to water quality

in the area. Consequently, despite not being a direct research question addressed in this study, this factor was taken into consideration when determining water quality risk.

The number of available beds was used to determine tourism-related pressure. Overall, two coastal municipalities in the Veneto region (Rosolina and Porto Tolle) and one municipality in the Emilia Romagna region (Comacchio) showed the highest number of available beds, which reached some 23000 in Rosolina and some 47000 in Comacchio. In 2016, Porto Tolle recorded approximately 172000 overnight stays, whilst Rosolina recorded over 1.1 million overnight stays. Similarly, Comacchio recorded about 2.05 million overnight stays. These numbers provide an idea about the relevance of the area for tourism, with these three municipalities alone receiving some 3.4 million overnight stays in 2016 (ISTAT, 2017).

Municipality	Inhabitants	Total no. beds	No. beds per inhabitant	Expected impact
Veneto				
Adria	19436	427	0.02	Low
Ariano nel Polesine	4241	80	0.02	Low
Papozze	1455	9	0.1	Medium
Corbola	2372	9	0.05	Low
Loreo	3459	166	0.05	Low
Porto Tolle	9663	3328	0.34	Medium
Porto Viro	14298	268	0.02	Low
Rosolina	6456	23834	3.69	High
Taglio di Po	8271	284	0.03	Low
Emilia Romagna				
Argenta	21521	408	0.2	Medium
Codigoro	11740	199	0.2	Medium
Comacchio	22188	46238	2.08	High
Goro	3742	90	0.02	Low
Mesola	6778	206	0.03	Low
Ostellato	6030	246	0.4	Medium
Portomaggiore	11630	182	0.02	Low

Table 12. Overview of the availability of tourism infrastructure and their expected impact on the risk to water quality in the municipalities of the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve.

In a more detailed analysis, the level of tourism impact was based on the number of available beds, which were categorized from low to very high impact, according to Table 12. In this case, the municipalities of Rosolina and Comacchio displayed the highest density of beds per inhabitant, highlighting the touristic relevance of these localities. Among the other localities, tourism had mostly a low relevance, with the exception of Papozze and Porto Tolle in Veneto and Argenta, Codigoro and Ostellato in Emilia Romagna.

6.2.3. Impact of the risk to water quality on conservation value

Previous sections (6.2.1 and 6.2.2) reported information relating to water sensitivity to nutrient accumulation in the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve and associated risk factors. The distribution of activities that could impact water quality and nutrient release has also been considered. Whilst the information relating to sensitivity to nutrient accumulation could only be reported over broad areas (e.g. catchment area), it remained important to determine how the potential risk to water quality could be used to establish priorities for conservation. For this purpose, information relating to the distribution and intensity of agricultural activities and tourism was used to derive a risk factor, which together with the information relating to conservation value could support prioritization of actions for conservation. The data reported below addresses the following research question: *What is the spatial relationship between conservation value and water quality characteristics*?

Overall, the Southern part of the Biosphere Reserve was associated with predominant areas of high conservation importance and high risk, whereas the Northern part of the Biosphere Reserve was associated with predominantly low to medium risk areas and low to medium CVIs. In the Northern area, within the municipality of Rosolina, an area of very high CVI and very high risk can also be observed, which represents one of the two exceptions to the general trend (the other being broadly corresponding to the municipality of Ariano nel Polesine). Finally, on the Eastern sea border areas of conservation importance associated with medium risk can be observed (Figure 13). When examining the extension of areas associated with different combinations of risk and conservation value (Table 13), the quantitative effect of risk becomes evident. Overall, 75% of the Biosphere Reserve area was associated with medium or high risk of deterioration of water resources, as a consequence of the risk factors considered, whilst 28% of the area is associated with high risk.



Figure 13. Water quality degradation in relation to conservation value. Overview of the possible effect on the distribution of areas of different conservation value.

Upon further examination of the data, it also becomes apparent that approximately 18% of high value areas (i.e. areas with high or very high CVI) were exposed to high risk deriving by the deterioration of water quality. Similarly, over 23% of high value areas were exposed to medium risk. This implies that over 40% of the high value

areas were associated to significant level of risk. Conversely, only 8% of high value areas for conservation are associated with no risk or low risk. This five-fold increase in the potential risk associated with human activities in the area provides a sense of the magnitude of the problem facing the management of the Biosphere Reserve.

Risk level	Conservation value	Area (ha)	%
No Risk			
	Total	4119.3	2.95
	Low	132.9	0.10
	Medium	302.2	0.22
	High	34.9	0.02
	Very high	3649.3	2.62
Low risk			
	Total	19182.8	13.76
	Low	1625.6	1.17
	Medium	10482.7	7.52
	High	378.9	0.27
	Very high	6695.6	4.80
Medium risk			
	Total	76670.3	54.95
	Low	19253.0	13.80
	Medium	24430.4	17.51
	High	15546.5	11.14
	Very high	17440.4	12.50
High risk			
	Total	39565.5	28.35
	Low	4866.8	3.49
	Medium	8902.2	6.38
	High	7771.7	5.57
	Very high	18024.8	12.92

Table 13. Effect of potential risk to water quality according to the conservation value of the area.

6.3. Identification of areas of concern for land loss under increasing sea levels

In this section, data on elevation is presented in conjunction with predictions of sea level rise under different scenario in order to estimate land loss and its effect on areas of high conservation value. The first research question that is addressed in this section is: *What are the effects of the best- and worst-case scenarios on land loss?*

When considering land loss due to sea level rise according to the RCPs discussed here, it is important to note that in the territory occupied by the Biosphere Reserve, elevation ranges from approximately -5.5 m to approximately 10.5 m above sea level (Figure 14). The majority (75.3%) of the area covered by the Biosphere Reserve is

below sea level, with only a minor area that represents emerged land. This low-lying area is not currently fully submerged, but it is rather a combination of marshes, beaches and low-lying aquatic environments.



Digital elevation model - Po Delta Biosphere Reserve



The impact of increasing sea level is presented in Figure 15 and in Table 14. Overall, it is evident that under increasing scenarios of sea level rise, the extent of areas lying below sea level will increase, by up to 10.6% in the case of RCP 2.6 under the most optimistic prediction and by 15.5 to 19.2% in the case of RCP 8.5 under the worst conditions represented by the maximum value in the range. Thus, under best and

worst case conditions we could expect an increase in flooded areas to approximately 81.3% (RCP 2.6 minimum sea level) and 89.7% (RCP 8.5 maximum) of the total. This would mean that only approximately 10-20% of the total area would remain unaffected by climate-induced sea level rise. The effect of increasing sea levels on areas that are currently located above sea level is clear. However, it is equally important to note that increasing sea levels would also cause a shift in the water levels of marshes and other low lying areas, which would potentially see longer, if not permanent flooding periods.



Intermediate sea level (RCP 6.0) - Po Delta Biosphere Reserve

Worst case sea level (RCP 8.5) - Po Delta Biosphere Reserve



Figure 15. Effect of sea level rise on land loss under different Representative Concentration Pathway scenarios.

The second research question that needs to be addressed in relation to the impact of sea level rise on the biosphere reserve is the following: *What is the impact of sea level rise on the distribution of areas of high conservation value within study area under the worst-case scenario?*

Sea level rise scenario	Estimated increase		Flooded area (% of total) –		
	in sea level 2100 (m)	Total area (ha)	Variation from current values (ha)	Variation from current values (%)	
Current level	0	105002.2	0	0	75.3
RCP 2.6 – minimum	0.26	112959.7	+7857.5	+7.48	81.0
<i>RCP 2.6 – mean</i>	0.4	116169.3	+11167.1	+10.63	83.3
RCP 6.0 – mean	0.48	118134.2	+13132.0	+12.51	84.7
<i>RCP</i> 8.5 – <i>mean</i>	0.63	121332.3	+16330.1	+15.56	87.0
RCP 8.5 - maximum	0.82	125148.2	+20146	+19.18	89.7
No risk of flooding		14252.7			

 Table 14. Impact of increasing sea levels on land loss in relation to different Representative

 Concentration Pathway scenarios.

Taken in isolation, the impact of sea level rise on land loss does not reflect the consequences that sea level rise has on specific areas of varying value for conservation. When sea level rise and conservation value are taken into consideration (Figure 16 and Table 15), it becomes manifest that climate-induced sea level rise may have considerable impacts on areas of high and very high conservation value. Specifically, under RPC 2.6 conditions, a total of 15.5% more high or very high value areas will be found under sea level, as compared to the current extent. The situation becomes even more dramatic under RPC 8.5 conditions, in which case the value increases to over 26%.



Figure 16. Sea level rise in relation to conservation value. Overview of the possible effect of land loss on the distribution of areas of different conservation value under best and worst case scenario conditions.

Scenario	Conservation value	Area (ha)	Area loss (ha)	Variation (%)
Below sea level				
	Low	21210.9	-	-
	Medium	32953.3	-	-
	High	17024.3	-	-
	Very high	33804.2	-	-
RCP 2.6 - min				
	Low	22475.3	-1264.4	-5.96
	Medium	35279.7	-2326.4	-7.06
	High	18122.0	-1097.7	-6.45
	Very high	36979.3	-3175.0	-9.39
RCP 8.5 - max				
	Low	24264.1	-1788.8	-8.43
	Medium	39485.7	-4206.0	-12.76
	High	20809.8	-2687.8	-15.79
	Very high	40573.5	-3594.2	-10.63
Above flood line				
	Low	1505.6	-	-
	Medium	4606.7	-	-
	High	2920.2	-	-
	Very high	5218.3	-	-

 Table 15. Effect of sea level rise on potential land loss according to the conservation value of the area. Estimates are based on Representative Concentration Pathway scenarios.

6.4. Combined effect of water quality degradation and sea level rise

In this part of the study, the combined effects of multiple risk factors associated with water quality and flooding due to sea level rise are considered. The following research question is addressed: *What is the combined impact of water quality degradation and land loss due to rising sea levels on the distribution of areas of high conservation value within study area under the worst-case scenario?*

Results are presented in Figure 17 and Table 16. Interpretation of the figure allowed observation of the distribution of CVI areas within the Biosphere Reserve and their relationship with the distribution of combined risk. Essentially > 85% of the Biosphere Reserve area was associated with the occurrence of combined risk. Differences however may be observed in the severity of combination or in the type of areas affected. It is worth noting that areas currently located below sea level (BSL) were included in the calculation of combined risks because low elevation may be having impacts similar to those following sea level rise, especially when combined with other risk factors. For example, low-lying areas might be subject to longer or permanent periods of submersion or increases in overall water depth. These factors

could in turn have an impact on the overall ecosystem integrity and function. In Figure 17, the distribution of very high value areas is following the coastline and is associated with different levels of combined risk. These are mostly areas that are located below sea level, which are at risk of being impacted by human activities that may affect water quality.

Additionally, Figure 17 displays, along the coastline, areas impacted by only one risk type (i.e. areas where No Combined Risks were observed; NCR) and areas that could be subjected to increasing sea level, in combination with the risk of human-induced degradation of water resources.

Areas of high value for conservation were more widespread and included mostly locations in the lower part of the Biosphere Reserve, although some Northern locations were also included. These areas were equally affected by combined risks as very high CVI areas, but differed in their distribution, which was not always following the coastal line.

Numerical values relating to the potential effects of combined risks on conservation value are provided in Table 16. When examining the information in detail, different interpretations may be applied. For example, if only high and very high value areas are considered, based on CVI, the combined effects associated with risks deriving from increased sea level and degradation of water resources extend over an area of approximately 52 700 hectares. This corresponds to approximately 38% of the total area of the Biosphere Reserve. Thus, approximately 17 000 hectares of high or very high conservation value areas were found to not be affected by the combined effects of the risks described here.

Similarly, examining combined risks as a primary factor of interest, the study showed that approximately 121 500 hectares in the Biosphere Reserve (87%) could be exposed to some level of combined risk. Among these, approximately 36 000 hectares could be exposed to high risk (as determined by the occurrence of high water risk, HWR). Further, approximately 69 000 were associated with medium risk (as determined by the occurrence of medium water risk, MWR) and approximately 16 000 hectares with low water risk (LWR). In percentage, this equates to a distribution of 30% for HWR, 57% for MWR and 13% for LWR.



Figure 17. Combined risk deriving from water quality degradation and sea level rise in relation to conservation value. Overview of the possible effect on the distribution of areas of different conservation value. Values relating to sea level scenarios (RCP 2.6 and RCP 8.5) and current low elevation (BSL) are included. Also, values relating to low, medium and high water risk are also included (LWR, MWR and HWR, respectively). Finally, areas of no risk and areas where no combined risks (NCR) were observed are also reported.

Scenario	CVI	No	No Risk NCR						
		Area (ha)		%	Area (ha)		%		
No/Low	Subtotal	537	0	.38	1745	17450.3		12.51	
risk									
	Low	78.0	0	0.06	1591	.2]	1.14	
	Medium	190.0	0	0.14	4554	.1		3.26	
	High	8.1	0	0.01	2940	.9	2.11		
	Very High	260.9	0).19	8364	.1	5.99		
	CVI	LWR		MV	VR		HWR		
		Area (ha)	%	Area (ha)	%	Are	a (ha)	%	
BSL	Subtotal	13339.5	9.56	57674.2	41.33	31	130.4	22.31	
	Low	1146.6	0.82	16769.4	12.02	32	63.8	2.34	
	Medium	7892.6	5.66	18898.9	13.54	61	01.7	4.37	
	High	118.3	0.08	10559.3	7.57	63	28.4	4.54	
	Very High	4181.9	3.00	11446.6	8.20	154	436.5	11.06	
RCP 2.6	Subtotal	1256.6	0.90	4288.9	3.07	18	61.2	1.33	
	Low	120.7	0.09	729.9	0.52	40)5.8	0.29	
	Medium	597.8	0.42	1209.8	0.87	48	35.2	0.35	
	High	40.2	0.03	679.0	0.49	37	74.3	0.27	
	Very High	297.9	0.36	1670.2	1.20	59	95.9	0.45	
RCP 8.5	Subtotal	1652.4	1.18	7298.1	5.23	30	49.5	2.19	
	Low	199.6	0.14	1008.6	0.72	56	54.7	0.40	
	Medium	1014.6	0.73	2046.9	1.47	11	26.0	0.81	
	High	71.4	0.05	1981.9	1.42	63	30.1	0.45	
	Very High	366.8	0.26	2260.7	1.62	72	28.7	0.52	

Table 16. Combined effect of risk of water degradation and sea level rise induced by climate change on conservation value. Values relating to sea level scenarios (RCP 2.6 and RCP 8.5) represent the increment compared to areas below sea level (BSL). Values relating to low, medium and high water risk are also included (LWR, MWR and HWR, respectively), as well as areas of where no combined risks (NCR) were observed.

6.5. Identification of priority areas for conservation

Consideration of the effect of pressure factors on conservation value provided an overview of the direct impact/risk that these factors represent. A comparative view of individual and combined pressure factors is illustrated in Figure 18.



Figure 18. Comparison between the effect of individual and combined pressure factors on conservation value. The y axis and the tables display values relating to the distribution of conservation value within each risk category.

When the risk to water quality is considered, results indicate that:

- Low and medium risk areas were composed of approximately 5% and 23% high and very high CVI areas respectively;
- This value increased to approximately 18% within high risk areas, with approximately 6% relating to medium CVI;
- No risk areas, these were composed of only 2.6% high and very high value areas.

Comparatively, when RPC 2.6 and RCP 8.5 sea level rise scenarios were considered:

- The percentage of high and very high value areas within the affected areas increased to 40% and 44%, for both scenarios, respectively;
- Medium value areas accounted for 25% and 28%, respectively;
- The cumulative percentage of high and very high CVI areas located in zones located below sea level (BSL) was over 36%.
- In no risk areas, the amount of risk-free areas displaying high or very high CVI increased to approximately 5.8% (value refers to areas that are above sea level under present and future conditions);

Finally, when combined pressures were considered, affected areas could be subdivided according to the following:

- Under the RCP 2.6 scenario, 17.5% and 16% of the areas exposed to medium and high risk of water degradation respectively had high or very high conservation value;
- Under the RCP 8.5 scenario, the percentage of high and very high conservation value increased to 20.5% and 17% of the areas exposed to medium and high risk of water degradation respectively;
- Finally, when combined effects were considered, no risk areas were composed only for 0.2% by high and very high value areas; the value increased to approximately 8% of areas affected by individual pressure factors only.

Similar patterns may be observed in relation to low and medium value areas, however, these are not analyzed in detail, in view of their lower interest for

conservation. Nevertheless, detailed information is reported in previous sections and summarized in Figure 18.

On the basis of these results, there is an indication that the combination of both the risk to water quality and the risk deriving from climate change-induced increasing sea levels represent a more stringent estimate of the risks to which the Biosphere Reserve is exposed to. The combination of these two factors represents the biggest potential impact on the Po delta biosphere Reserve. Observing only the areas affected by any type of flooding and exposed to a high risk of water degradation, high and very high value areas correspond to approximately 57% of the area of interest. Similarly, observing only the areas affected by flooding under RCP 8.5 conditions and exposed to medium and high water degradation, the corresponded areas is constituted of approximately 37% by high and very high conservation value areas.





An approach for prioritization of the areas and effects of different pressure scenarios identified in this study is presented below (Figure 19 and Table 17). The prioritization relies on the attribution of a priority class (no priority, low, medium and high priority) based on the severity of effects occurring either individually or in combination. Overall, when prioritization is taken into account, it is evident that climate-induced sea level rise was associated with the least conservative prioritisation, with medium and high priority areas accounting for approximately 50% of the total. Conversely, prioritization based on the risk to water quality by human activities provided the most conservative results, whereby medium and high priority areas accounted for

approximately 70% of the total. Finally, prioritization based on combined factors laid somewhat in the middle of these two extremes, with medium and high priority areas accounting for approximately 60% of the total.

Priority	Water		Sea level rise		Combined	
	deterioration					
	Area (ha) %		Area (ha)	%	Area (ha)	%
No priority	4523.92	3.23	14250.72	10.22	955.08	0.68
Low	38435.88	27.46	57217.44	41.05	54289.92	38.79
Medium	38199.44	27.30	57360.96	41.15	45664.76	32.63
High	58783.40	42.01	10554.80	7.58	39046.44	27.90

 Table 17. Comparative results from the determination of conservation priorities under different pressure scenarios in the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve

The results presented here address the need to compare the effect on conservation value of individual and combined risks evaluated in this study. Thus, they permitted answering the first of the research questions pertaining to the fifth objective of this study: *Which of the three prioritization criteria is most suitable for defining priorities for conservation within the Biosphere Reserve?*

Based on the results above, it was considered that the effects of individual combinations of pressure factors were more suitable for the identification of priority areas (Figure 18 and Table 16), as it afforded a more realistic (2-factor based) view of the risk. The aggregated results by prioritization class provided a level of approximation, which was less suitable for comparing the results of different pressure scenarios (Figure 19 and Table 17). Nevertheless, the latter results supported a simpler categorical view, which could be used for comparing the output of this study with outputs from other studies in a clearer manner. For this reason, this approach was used for comparing the priorities identified in this study with the priorities for conservation set by the Biosphere Reserve park authorities. Nonetheless, in light of the results described in (Figure 18 and Table 16), the combined scenario was used for comparison, as it was considered to be most appropriate for further investigation, even under the simplified priority class approach.

6.5.1. Comparison between new and established priorities

After having established the most suitable scenario for prioritization, it was possible to address the last of the research questions for this study: *Are identified areas aligned with areas currently identified for conservation*?



Figure 20. Comparative view of prioritisation for action in the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve under established and newly defined criteria.

For this purpose, the results of prioritization based on the combined risk effect on CVI were compared to the current distribution of core, buffer and transition conservation areas within the Biosphere Reserve (Figure 20 and Table 18). These areas are defined based on their legislative status, which reflects the characteristics of the area and increases progressively between transition, buffer and core areas, and their role in supporting and promoting sustainable practices for ecosystem and species conservation. In setting up the comparison between newly established and current priorities, it was considered that Core and Buffer management areas would be equivalent to high priority areas under the proposed prioritization. The comparison allowed the identification of areas aligned with the current prioritization but, most relevantly, areas that were not aligned. Overall, the newly proposed prioritization method based on the combined effect of combined pressures on CVI distribution was found to afford increased protection to the Biosphere Reserve. Notably, medium and high priority area under the combined pressure approach covered approximately 60% of the total area. Conversely, according to the current zonation, these accounted for approximately 50% of the total area.

Priority	Biosphere Rese	rve zonation	Combined		
	Area (ha)	%	Area (ha)	%	
No priority	-	-	955.08	0.68	
Low	70129.76	50.30	54289.92	38.79	
Medium	55745.84	39.99	45664.76	32.63	
High	13536.76	9.71	39046.44	27.90	

 Table 18. Comparative view of prioritization under current zonation and combined pressure prioritization.

The final aspect of the comparison between the two prioritization methods consisted of identifying areas of change, for which results are presented in Figure 21. The generalized distribution of changes revealed that a decrease in prioritization was observed in the areas along the Po River, whereby areas became reduced in their extension, especially buffer areas. Conversely, in the Northern and Southern regions of the Biosphere Reserve, a generalized increase in priority could be observed. A quantitative evaluation of the change revealed that under the newly proposed prioritization, approximately 50% of the Biosphere Reserve would experience no change in priority. However, approximately 36% would experience a positive change (6.34% much improved and 30% improved prioritization), whilst 13% would experience a negative variation (12.95% decreased and 0.2% much decreased prioritization).



Figure 21. Changed prioritization deriving from the application of the combined pressures method, as compared to currently established zonation priorities.

7. DISCUSSION

The results presented in this study allow a broad overview of the risks and threats affecting the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve. By providing a detailed assessment of the risks deriving from individual and combined risks, the results enable the identification of primary risk factors under different scenarios. Nevertheless, this information is only relevant when contextualised from the point of view of ecosystem value, which is presented here by means of a purposely-developed index, the CVI.

7.1. Conservation value

The use of indices finds broad application in the derivation of common characteristics for multi-parametric comparisons. Its purpose, especially in the field of nature conservation, has been extensively reviewed (Capmourteres and Anand, 2016). In this study, derivation of an index describing conservation value has been based on three primary elements: land cover, the presence of formally designated sites for nature conservation, and the occurrence of endangered species. This reflects the approach described by Brunbjerg et al. (2016), whereby ecosystem characteristics are considered valuable for supporting species richness and the occurrence of sensitive species is considered as an indicator of high nature value.

Land cover was considered to be an element of primary importance, as it determines the type of ecosystem that an area can support. This consideration is well established and has been on occasion at the centre of the development of nature value indicators. For example, the Danish high nature value (HNV) farming indicator has adopted landscape structure and the occurrence of natural and semi-natural habitats among its key parameters for nature value definition (Brunbjerg et al., 2016).

Land cover types based on CORINE classification were used to determine the level of naturalness of the landscape. Naturalness in the landscape is important, as it associated both with the resilience of the landscape to change (Rodriguez-Rodriguez and Martinez-Vega, 2017; Rodriguez-Rodriguez et al., 2011) and to the ability to support sensitive species (Carre et al., 2009). In this study, the progression of naturalness from urban to agricultural to forests and marsh areas was used as a basis to attribute increase scoring to these land cover types, thus highlighting their increasing relevance for nature conservation.

The presence of formally designated areas for nature conservation was the second parameter used in the assessment of value for conservation. In this instance, information relating to the distribution of formally recognized areas was obtained, in accordance with different conservation schemes. In doing so, a hierarchical value of different area types was established, whereby the basic assumption was that areas recognized at international or national level had higher importance that areas recognized at regional or local level. Thus, conservation schemes at European (European Commission, 1992) and international level (Ramsar Convention, 1971) were considered to have higher conservation relevance, because of their strategic role for nature conservation.

The third parameter used in the determination of CVI was the occurrence of endangered animal species, as recognized by IUCN (IUCN, 2016). The approach followed in the study is in line with that described for naturalness and formally designated areas of conservation. Thus, the value of reported species was based on their IUCN status, whereby vulnerable, endangered and critically endangered species were considered increasingly valuable (IUCN, 2016).

The contribution of individual species to the overall CVI was considered, which resulted in a cumulative aggregation for all species according to their status. This approach may be perceived as having potential flaw, as in areas where multiple species occur, the overall contribution of species distribution to CVI can be somewhat exaggerated. Nevertheless, it is important to highlight that the concept of conservation value measurement has never been formally defined in the academic or regulatory world (Capmourteres and Anand, 2016). Rather, it has been applied to different studies in order to measure everything from species abundance and distribution to habitat quality to the capacity of the landscape to support communities (Capmourteres and Anand, 2016). In order to mitigate the potential cumulative contribution to CVI from the presence of multiple Red List species, a weighted sum of the three parameters composing CVI was calculated. According to the weighing, both the land cover type (i.e. naturalness) and the occurrence of formally recognized areas for conservation were considered to be higher contributors to CVI calculation. Areas characterized by the occurrence of multiple Red List species still scored high, but it was perceived that in this instance the occurrence of several species would be in itself a valuable input to CVI. An alternative approach, in this case, would have been for

84

example, to determine the contribution of Red List species to CVI based on the number of species reported per area. In this case, areas with increasing number of species would have increasing relative relevance.

The CVI derivation allowed the identification of four classes of priority for conservation, whereby different combinations of parameters composing CVI could be expected. This threshold-based classification allowed simplified comparison of results and ensured a common starting point for the determination of risk-based effects.

7.2. Individual and aggregated risk

Having defined concepts and measures for conservation value, the study progressed in defining the extent of risk to the Biosphere Reserve area deriving from the nutrient status of water resources and sea level rise. In this work, the definition of multiparameter indices for each of the pressure types took into consideration several elements, which may have different weight according to their relative contribution to the whole (Fitch and Crowe, 2010, 2012). Multi-parametric methods were developed for taking into account the joint effect of anthropogenic activities on water quality and the effect of climate-induced sea level rise. The method relied on the definition of sub-parameters, especially in relation to the definition of risk to water quality. This approach was similar to that described previously for the definition of CVI and allowed the definition of individual pressure types and the estimation of pressure effect on ecosystem value. The latter was made possible by the combination of the pressure-related outputs with information relating to ecosystem value (CVI).

Transitional water systems are fragile ecosystems, which can be affected by a number of parameters having a direct influence on ecological communities, in view of their (semi) enclosed nature and low water exchange (Castel et al., 1996). Nutrient accumulation is closely associated with ecosystem health (Caroppo et al., 2018), as the poor water exchange capacity of transitional waters make them especially vulnerable to eutrophication (Roselli et al., 2013). The occurrence of anthropogenic activities has been linked to the accumulation of nutrients. This has been reported to have long-lasting effects on the functioning and composition of ecological communities, which may extend well beyond the time period when stress conditions were experienced (Gamito, 2008; Khedhri et al., 2016). Hence, in this study, the determination of nutrient status in the area was considered an important indicator of ecosystem health.

Direct determination of the nutrient status in the study area was hampered by the fact that information on nutrient accumulation was not readily available. Furthermore, the distribution of nutrients tends to be seasonal, as the intensity and types of nutrient-generating activities change throughout the year (Giordani et al., 1997; Sorokin et al., 2006). The European Environment Agency distributes information and data on nutrient sensitivity at a macro-scale level, whilst also providing limited information and data at monitoring station level. Nevertheless, application of this data to the study was challenging and not useful for the purposes of prioritization, as only three major subdivisions were available, resulting in equal sensitivity to nutrient accumulation, i.e. river basin, coastal waters and transitional waters. As a consequence of these limitations, the approach followed in this study took into consideration the distribution of activities that have a direct impact on water quality, especially in view of their link to nutrient emissions.

Hence, crop farming, animal husbandry and fish farming were taken into account as being representative of the effects of agricultural activities. These activities are linked to input of fertilizers and animal-derived nutrients (Castaldelli et al., 2013; Sorokin et al., 1999, 2006), which may alter the nutrient balance and affect the functioning of ecological communities and primary producers (Castaldelli et al., 2015). Within the study area, agricultural and farming activities were widely distributed. Crop farming was found primarily in the Emilia Romagna municipalities, whilst Veneto municipalities were mostly dedicated to animal husbandry. Also, the majority of the fish farming activities were located in the Northern areas of the Biosphere Reserve, which broadly equates to the Veneto region.

Besides agricultural activities, tourism was also taken into account, as its relevance for the area was evident. Tourism had an overall low impact on the area, with the exception of the municipalities of Porto Tolle, Rosolina and Comacchio. The latter two municipalities had the strongest tourism vocation, accounting for over 3 million overnight stays in 2016 (ISTAT, 2017).

Whilst the effect of seasonality was not fully accounted for in this study, some compensation was put in place. Multiple sources have indicated how seasonality may

affect both the intensity of nutrient-generating activities like farming (Giordani et al., 1997; Sorokin et al., 2006) and tourism (Sierra et al., 2007), but also the intrinsic buffering capacity of the ecosystem(Pitta et al., 2014). Thus, in this study it was assumed that in defining the effect of anthropogenic activities on water quality, agricultural and farming activities would have a higher weight than tourism. This was justified based on the seasonality of tourism activities in the area, which have a limited temporal impact in comparison, for example with animal farming and aquaculture.

A further type of risk to the Biosphere Reserve and its ecosystems is represented by climate-induced sea level rise. According to the IPCC, climate change is estimated to lead to an increase in global temperatures between 1.8 and 4.0 degrees Celsius by 2100, which would result in an increase in sea level between 0.4 and 0.6 m (IPCC, 2013). Although later studies have revised these estimations or provided a more localised estimate (Jimenez et al., 2017; Perini et al., 2017), the IPCC 5th Assessment report (IPCC, 2013) remains the most authoritative of estimates on climate change.

The Po Delta Biosphere Reserve is a primarily low-elevation area, where the majority of the area (75.3%) is located below sea level. Under current conditions, marshes, semi-submerged areas and shallow waters occupy low-lying areas. In the present study, it was estimated that as a consequence of sea level rise, an increase in sea level between 0.26 m and 0.82 m could be expected for RPC 2.6 and RCP 8.5, respectively. The increase would result in an additional 10-20% of the study area being located below sea level, under the best- and worst-case scenario, respectively. These findings are in line with previous research and fall within the variability reported at global and local scale. For example, Nicholls et al. (Nicholls et al., 1999) estimated a global loss in wetland areas ranging from 22-70% by 2080, whilst later studies increased this estimate, whereby 60-90% of global saltmarshes would be lost (Crosby et al., 2016).

In the Mediterranean, approximately 50% of transitional waters are expected to be affected by increasing sea levels. (Newton et al., 2014). The latter estimate is somewhat lower than the observations reported in this study. Yet, a few elements are worth noting. Firstly, 75% of the study area is located below sea level already under current conditions. Secondly, increased sea level may lead to a shift in ecosystems, whereby the location of areas currently considered as transitional waters may also shift. Lastly, it is worthy of consideration that the study focuses on an individual

transitional water area within the Mediterranean basin, whereby any location-specific effect may render the comparison with Mediterranean-wide results less meaningful.

Apart from flooding, which may be considered as a primary effect, climate-induced sea level rise is associated with a number of secondary effects such as storminess (Casas-Prat et al., 2016; Casas-Prat and Sierra, 2011, 2013), erosion (Cid et al., 2016; Conte and Lionello, 2013) and intrusion in groundwater aquifers (Carrubba et al., 2015; De Filippis et al., 2016). Thus, the complexity of the effects scenarios deriving from sea level rise warrant special attention when implementing coastal management measures (Ivajnsic and Kaligaric, 2014), which involve adequate conservation plans for both flooded and non-flooded areas (Elliott et al., 2014). In the context of the present study, attention was given to what are described here as primary effects of sea level rise, i.e. flooding, as addressing other (secondary) effects may have warranted a purposely-defined study with a narrower scope than the one reported here.

Having defined the individual risks associated with water quality and increasing sea level, the study took into consideration the combined effects of these two pressure types. Numerous reports exist in the literature relating to the investigation of stress factors on ecosystem health and integrity and the work of Elliot et al. (2014) provides an excellent summary of the knowledge in the field. Nevertheless, the real interesting challenge comes from the identification of combined effects, which can be investigated by implementing multi-parameter indices and methodologies (Christia et al., 2014; Fitch and Crowe, 2010, 2012). Therefore, the application of multi-factorial parameters such as those described for the definition of CVI and for the definition of risk to water quality could also be used for determining the effect of combined stress types on the area.

The outcome of the work is relevant to the study area, since both the pressure types considered represent a real threat to ecosystem integrity. The occurrence of multiple simultaneous stressors on the environment has been associated with a reduced ability to cope with change (Wong et al., 2015), which may greatly impact species and communities, with important downstream effects on the ecosystem services supported (Barbier, 2015, 2016).

7.3. Risk-based prioritization for conservation

The next step following the identification of risk areas was to determine the potential risk that each pressure type represented for ecosystem quality. This enabled the identification of priority areas for each pressure type and enabled the comparison of the proposed prioritisation method with current non-risk based prioritisation.

Determination of the risk-based prioritisation scenarios described here was purely based on publicly available information. This approach proved to be ineffective on occasion (i.e. in the case of sensitivity to nutrient accumulation) due to the lack of data at relevant scales. Despite these limitations, the study still succeeded in applying generalised approaches for multi-parametric assessment in line with previous research (Brunbjerg et al., 2016; Fitch and Crowe, 2010, 2012) and succeeded in establishing comparative relationships between three risk-based prioritisation scenarios.

The first scenario was based on anthropogenic-induced risks to water quality and specific effects were discussed in the previous section. Under this scenario, it was identified that approximately 40% of medium (23%) and high risk (18%) areas consisted of high to very high value areas. In accordance with the meaning attributed to the terminology in this study and in line with the paradigm described in the HNV prioritisation method from the Danish government (Brunbjerg et al., 2016), this implies the occurrence of highly valuable parameters including semi-natural areas capable of supporting species diversity, the occurrence of suitable conservation management measures in the form of protected areas, and the presence of valuable (threatened) species.

The second scenario was based on physically-induced risk deriving from increased sea level as a consequence of climate change. In this case, it was only possible to assess high risk effects, as the scenario was based on the maximum extent of flooding under changing conditions. Any medium risk effect could only be associated, if relevant, with areas currently located below sea level. Under RCP 8.5 conditions, almost 90% of the total area is considered at risk of flooding, based on its altimetry profile, of which 44% includes areas of high and very high conservation value. Given the nature of the land cover in the study area, high value areas are likely to include inland and maritime waters and wetlands. This can be observed by visually comparing Figure 5 and Figure 9. Therefore, the results presented here are in line with the findings of Nicholls et al. (1999) estimating losses of coastal wetlands ranging

between 22% and 70% by 2080, and the findings of Crosby et al. (Crosby et al., 2016) which estimated a 60% to 90% loss in saltmarshes at global level.

The third prioritization scenario took into account the combined effect of both risks. Overall, 87% of the biosphere reserve could be exposed to any level of combined risk. This was to be expected, given the broad extent of risk to water quality (at all levels) and the extent of flooding under RCP 8.5 (approximately 97% and 90% of the total area, respectively. Under this scenario, approximately 37% of the total area was composed of high and very high conservation value areas exposed to both the effect of flooding and medium to high risk of water degradation. The percentage increases to 57% when low risk areas for water degradation are also included.

The results related to the combined risk scenario highlight the direct dependency between the intrinsic ecological value of the ecosystem and its vulnerability to various forms of degradation (Sallustio et al., 2017). Mitchell et al. (Mitchell et al., 2015) and Pitta et al. (Pitta et al., 2014) described the cumulative or synergistic effects of stressors affecting a system simultaneously. In the present study, cumulative or synergistic effects were expected, which were not so clearly evident from the results. It attempting to explain these observations, it is tempting to speculate several reasons for the lower-than-expected synergy, including the way in which the combined data was interpreted. An alternative reason may lay the fact that the prioritisation exercise presented here is based on temporally-distant conditions, whereby it could be difficult to predict how the synergistic or cumulative relationships described could unfold (Mitchell et al., 2015; Pitta et al., 2014). Nevertheless, none of these explanations seem sufficiently convincing.

In a further attempt to prove the hypothesis that prioritization based on cumulative risks is more suited for setting priorities for conservation, the output of the three prioritization scenarios were simplified and areas were attributed a value of low, medium and high. Once again, the predicted effect under combined risk was not as high as that relative to the risk to water quality alone.

Based on the result, it would seem appropriate to refute the hypothesis of the study, as the combined risk approach was not the one associated with the most conservative estimates. Nevertheless it could be argued that the most appropriate method for prioritization may not necessarily be the most conservative, but rather the most truthful or the one that taking into account multiple factors provides a more solid basis for estimation (Cabral et al., 2012; Caruso et al., 2010). This argumentation is in line with evidence reported in the literature in relation to the creation of multiparametric indices (Almeida et al., 2016; Cabral et al., 2012; Luo et al., 2016; Mitchell et al., 2015). The argumentation above also positively compares with the results of Boateng (2012), associating vulnerability with both climatic factors and the combination of natural and human elements, which contributed to the overall ecosystems effects. On this basis, the conclusion that the combined risk approach is the preferred approach for prioritization of areas for conservation within the study area seems appropriate under the present circumstances.

The last part of the study compared the results of prioritisation based on the combined risk approach method with the current priorities set for the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve (Biosfera Delta-Po, 2017; UNESCO, 2015). Current priorities are set based on area characteristics and management status, with the presence of indicator species potentially contributing to defining the management status for the area (BiosferaDelta-Po, 2017; UNESCO, 2015). The findings reported in the present study are suggestive of improved prioritisation associated with the inclusion of risk elements in the determination of priorities for conservation, whereby the total priority areas would increase from 50% to 60% of the total area. Consequently, it is recommended that these should be taken into account in any future revision of conservation priorities within the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve.

8. CONCLUSIONS

The study presented here enabled the comparison of the effect of different pressure types on the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve. In order to assess the effect of pressure types on the study area, an index for determining conservation value was adopted, the CVI, which took into consideration various elements including ecosystem characteristics and the occurrence of threatened species. It is acknowledged that refinements to the index may be possible, and even desirable for certain applications, however in the present study the CVI proved fit for its purpose.

The study effectively addressed the hypothesis that prioritisation methods based on multiple factors are more suitable for conservation management than prioritisation methods based on individual factors. Although, results could not clearly prove the hypothesis, they were in line with previous reports relating to the application of multiparametric indices to prioritisation. Thus, the combined effect of risk to water quality derived by anthropogenic activities and of the risk of flooding due climate-induced sea level rise supported the view that these could effectively applied for prioritisation of the study area. The study also proved effective in critically evaluating current priorities for conservation, whereby improvements could be proposed.

The currently established prioritisation method for the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve is based on the identification of core, buffer and transition management areas, which are broadly based on landscape characteristics and conservation status. Comparison of the proposed prioritisation method with currently established priorities indicated that the former is more suited for establishing priorities for conservation, in view of its broad scope. Consequently, application of the proposed method resulted in an increased in priority areas from 50 to 60% of the total area.

9. REFERENCES

- Adamo M, Tarantino C, Tomaselli V, Veronico G, Nagendra H, Blonda P (2016) Habitat mapping of coastal wetlands using expert knowledge and Earth observation data. Journal of Applied Ecology 53:1521-1532.
- Almeida D, Rocha J, Neto C, Arsenio P (2016) Landscape metrics applied to formerly reclaimed saltmarshes: A tool to evaluate ecosystem services? Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 181:100-113.

Alvarado-Aguilar D, Jimenez JA, Nicholls RJ (2012) Flood hazard and damage assessment in the Ebro Delta (NW Mediterranean) to relative sea level rise. Natural Hazards 62:1301-1321.

- Antonioli F, Anzidei M, Amorosi A, Lo Presti V, Mastronuzzi G, Deiana G, De Falco G, Fontana A, Fontolan G, Lisco S, Marsico A, Moretti M, Orru PE, Sannino GM, Serpelloni E, Vecchio A (2017) Sea-level rise and potential drowning of the Italian coastal plains: Flooding risk scenarios for 2100. Quaternary Science Reviews 158:29-43.
- Ballesteros C, Jimenez JA, Viavattene C (2018) A multi-component flood risk assessment in the Maresme coast (NW Mediterranean). Natural Hazards 90:265-292.
- Barbier EB (2015) Valuing the storm protection service of estuarine and coastal ecosystems. Ecosystem Services 11:32-38.
- Barbier EB (2016) The Protective Value of Estuarine and Coastal Ecosystem Services in a Wealth Accounting Framework. Environmental & Resource Economics 64:37-58.
- Barredo JI, Caudullo G, Dosio A (2016) Mediterranean habitat loss under future climate conditions: Assessing impacts on the Natura 2000 protected area network. Applied Geography 75:83-92.
- Basset A, Elliott M, West RJ, Wilson JG (2013) Estuarine and lagoon biodiversity and their natural goods and services. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 132:1-4.
- Bastos R, Monteiro AT, Carvalho D, Gomes C, Travassos P, Honrado JP, Santos M, Cabral JA (2016) Integrating land cover structure and functioning to predict biodiversity patterns: a hierarchical modelling framework designed for ecosystem management. Landscape Ecology 31:701-710.
- Bellisario B, Cerfolli F, Nascetti G (2014) Climate effects on the distribution of wetland habitats and connectivity in networks of migratory waterbirds. Acta Oecologica-International Journal of Ecology 58:5-11.

Biosfera Delta-Po (2017) Biosfera Delta del Po.

- Bloeschl G, Hall J, Parajka J, Perdigao RAP, Merz B, Arheimer B, Aronica GT,
 Bilibashi A, Bonacci O, Borga M, Canjevac I, Castellarin A, Chirico GB, Claps P, Fiala K, Frolova N, Gorbachova L, Gul A, Hannaford J, Harrigan S, Kireeva M, Kiss A, Kjeldsen TR, Kohnova S, Koskela JJ, Ledvinka O, Macdonald N,
 Mavrova-Guirguinova M, Mediero L, Merz R, Molnar P, Montanari A, Murphy C, Osuch M, Ovcharuk V, Radevski I, Rogger M, Salinas JL, Sauquet E, Sraj M,
 Szolgay J, Viglione A, Volpi E, Wilson D, Zaimi K, Zivkovic N (2017)
 Changing climate shifts timing of European floods. Science 357:588-590.
- Boateng I (2012) GIS assessment of coastal vulnerability to climate change and coastal adaption planning in Vietnam. Journal of Coastal Conservation 16:25-36.
- Borja A, Elliott M, Carstensen J, Heiskanen AS, van de Bund W (2010) Marine management - Towards an integrated implementation of the European Marine

Strategy Framework and the Water Framework Directives. Marine Pollution Bulletin 60:2175-2186.

- Brambilla M, Gustin M, Vitulano S, Falco R, Bergero V, Negri I, Bogliani G, Celada C (2017) Sixty years of habitat decline: impact of land-cover changes in northern Italy on the decreasing ortolan bunting Emberiza hortulana. Regional Environmental Change 17:323-333.
- Bricker SB, Ferreira JG, Zhu CB, Rose JM, Galimany E, Wikfors G, Saurel C, Miller RL, Wands J, Trowbridge P, Grizzle R, Wellman K, Rheault R, Steinberg J, Jacob A, Davenport ED, Ayvazian S, Chintala M, Tedesco MA (2018) Role of Shellfish Aquaculture in the Reduction of Eutrophication in an Urban Estuary. Environmental Science & Technology 52:173-183.
- Brito A, Newton A, Tett P, Fernandes TF (2010) Sediment and water nutrients and microalgae in a coastal shallow lagoon, Ria Formosa (Portugal): Implications for the Water Framework Directive. Journal of Environmental Monitoring 12:318-328.
- Brito AC, Brotas V, Caetano M, Coutinho TP, Bordalo AA, Icely J, Neto JM, Serodio J, Moita T (2012a) Defining phytoplankton class boundaries in Portuguese transitional waters: An evaluation of the ecological quality status according to the Water Framework Directive. Ecological Indicators 19:5-14.
- Brito AC, Newton A, Tett P, Fernandes TF (2012b) How will shallow coastal lagoons respond to climate change? A modelling investigation. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 112:98-104.
- Brunbjerg AK, Bladt J, Brink M, Fredshavn J, Mikkelsen P, Moeslund JE, NygaardB, Skov F, Ejrnaes R (2016) Development and implementation of a high nature value (HNV) farming indicator for Denmark. Ecological Indicators 61:274-281.
- Buono F, Soriani S, Camuffo M, Tonino M, Bordin A (2015) The difficult road to Integrated Coastal Zone Management implementation in Italy: Evidences from the Italian North Adriatic Regions. Ocean & Coastal Management 114:21-31.
- Büttner G, B. Kosztra B, Maucha G, Pataki R (2012) Implementation and achievements of CLC2006. *https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/data/corine-land-cover-2006-raster-2/clc-final-report/clc-final-report/at download/file*. Accessed on 11 September 2018.
- Cabral HN, Fonseca VF, Gamito R, Goncalves CI, Costa JL, Erzini K, Goncalves J, Martins J, Leite L, Andrade JP, Ramos S, Bordalo A, Amorim E, Neto JM, Marques JC, Rebelo JE, Silva C, Castro N, Almeida PR, Domingos I, Gordo LS, Costa MJ (2012) Ecological quality assessment of transitional waters based on fish assemblages in Portuguese estuaries: The Estuarine Fish Assessment Index (EFAI). Ecological Indicators 19:144-153.
- Cai M, Pettenella D (2013) Protecting biodiversity outside protected areas: can agricultural landscapes contribute to bird conservation on Natura 2000 in Italy? Journal of Environmental Engineering and Landscape Management 21:1-11.
- Canedo-Arguelles M, Rieradevall M, Farres-Corell R, Newton A (2012) Annual characterisation of four Mediterranean coastal lagoons subjected to intense human activity. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 114:59-69.
- Capmourteres V, Anand M (2016) "Conservation value": a review of the concept and its quantification. Ecosphere 7:e01476.
- Caroppo C, Roselli L, Di Leo A (2018) Hydrological conditions and phytoplankton community in the Lesina lagoon (southern Adriatic Sea, Mediterranean). Environmental Science and Pollution Research 25:1784-1799.

- Carre G, Roche P, Chifflet R, Morison N, Bommarco R, Harrison-Cripps J, Krewenka K, Potts SG, Roberts SPM, Rodet G, Settele J, Steffan-Dewenter I, Szentgyorgyi H, Tscheulin T, Westphal C, Woyciechowski M, Vaissiere BE (2009) Landscape context and habitat type as drivers of bee diversity in European annual crops. Agriculture Ecosystems & Environment 133:40-47.
- Carrubba S, Lagod M, Stephan RM (2015) ACVM (Aquifer Comprehensive Vulnerability Mapping) - A Method to Evaluate Climate Change Impacts on Coastal Aquifers. *Abstract of Proceedings of the International Conference on Groundwater Vulnerability from Scientific Concept to Practical Application*, 25–29 May 2015, Ustron, Poland.
- Caruso G, Leonardi M, Monticelli LS, Decembrini F, Azzaro F, Crisafi E, Zappala G, Bergamasco A, Vizzini S (2010) Assessment of the ecological status of transitional waters in Sicily (Italy): First characterisation and classification according to a multiparametric approach. Marine Pollution Bulletin 60:1682-1690.
- Casas-Prat M, McInnes KL, Hemer MA, Sierra JP (2016) Future wave-driven coastal sediment transport along the Catalan coast (NW Mediterranean). Regional Environmental Change 16:1739-1750.
- Casas-Prat M, Sierra JP (2011) Future scenario simulations of wave climate in the NW Mediterranean Sea. Journal of Coastal Research:200-204.
- Casas-Prat M, Sierra JP (2013) Projected future wave climate in the NW Mediterranean Sea. Journal of Geophysical Research-Oceans 118:3548-3568.
- Casini M, Mocenni C, Paoletti S, Pranzo M (2015) Decision support system development for integrated management of European coastal lagoons. Environmental Modelling & Software 64:47-57.
- Castaldelli G, Soana E, Racchetti E, Pierobon E, Mastrocicco M, Tesini E, Fano EA, Bartoli M (2013) Nitrogen Budget in a Lowland Coastal Area Within the Po River Basin (Northern Italy): Multiple Evidences of Equilibrium Between Sources and Internal Sinks. Environmental Management 52:567-580.
- Castaldelli G, Soana E, Racchetti E, Vincenzi F, Fano EA, Bartoli M (2015) Vegetated canals mitigate nitrogen surplus in agricultural watersheds. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment 212:253-262.
- Castel J, Caumette P, Herbert R (1996) Eutrophication gradients in coastal lagoons as exemplified by the Bassin d'Arcachon and the Etang du Prevost. Hydrobiologia 329:R9-R28.
- Cencini C (1998) Physical processes and human activities in the evolution of the Po Delta, Italy. Journal of Coastal Research 14:774-793.
- Chen Z, Rybczyk J (2005) Coastal Subsidence. in Schwartz ML (ed.) Encyclopedia of Coastal Science. Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, pp. 302-304.
- Chiogna G, Majone B, Cano Paoli K, Diamantini E, Stella E, Mallucci S, Lencioni V, Zandonai F, Bellin A (2016) A review of hydrological and chemical stressors in the Adige catchment and its ecological status. Science of The Total Environment 540:429-443.
- Christia C, Giordani G, Papastergiadou E (2014) Assessment of ecological quality of coastal lagoons with a combination of phytobenthic and water quality indices. Marine Pollution Bulletin 86:411-423.
- Christian RR, Fores E, Comin F, Viaroli P, Naldi M, Ferrari I (1996) Nitrogen cycling networks of coastal ecosystems: Influence of trophic status and primary producer form. Ecological Modelling 87:111-129.
- Cid A, Menendez M, Castanedo S, Abascal AJ, Mendez FJ, Medina R (2016) Longterm changes in the frequency, intensity and duration of extreme storm surge events in southern Europe. Climate Dynamics 46:1503-1516.
- Conte D, Lionello P (2013) Characteristics of large positive and negative surges in the Mediterranean Sea and their attenuation in future climate scenarios. Global and Planetary Change 111:159-173.
- Conte D, Lionello P (2014) Storm surge distribution along the Mediterranean coast: Characteristics and evolution. in Efe R, Ozturk M, Atalay I (eds.) 3rd International Geography Symposium, Geomed2013, pp. 110-115.
- Corazzari L, Bianchini G, Billi P, Marchina C, Natali C (2016) A preliminary note on carbon and nitrogen elemental and isotopic composition of Po River suspended load. Rendiconti Lincei-Scienze Fisiche E Naturali 27:89-93.
- Corbau C, Munari C, Mistri M, Lovo S, Simeoni U (2016) Application of the Principles of ICZM for Restoring the Goro Lagoon. Coastal Management 44:350-365.
- Corre JJ (1991) The sand dunes and their vegetation along the Mediterranean coast of France Their likely response to climatic change. Landscape Ecology 6:65-75.
- Costa E, Piazza V, Gambardella C, Moresco R, Prato E, Biandolino F, Cassin D, Botter M, Maurizio D, D'Adamo R, Fabbrocini A, Faimali M, Garaventa F (2016) Ecotoxicological effects of sediments from Mar Piccolo, South Italy: toxicity testing with organisms from different trophic levels. Environmental Science and Pollution Research 23:12755-12769.
- Crosby SC, Sax DF, Palmer ME, Booth HS, Deegan LA, Bertness MD, Leslie HM (2016) Salt marsh persistence is threatened by predicted sea-level rise. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 181:93-99.
- De Filippis G, Foglia L, Giudici M, Mehl S, Margiotta S, Negri SL (2016) Seawater intrusion in karstic, coastal aquifers: Current challenges and future scenarios in the Taranto area (southern Italy). Science of the Total Environment 573:1340-1351.
- Degobbis D, Precali R, Ivancic I, Smodlaka N, Fuks D, Kveder S (2000) Long-term changes in the northern Adriatic ecosystem related to anthropogenic eutrophication. International Journal of Environment and Pollution 13:495-533.
- Delzons O, Gourdain P, Siblet JP, Touroult J, Herard K, Poncet L (2013) The IQE : an Ecological Quality Index for site management. Revue D Ecologie-La Terre Et La Vie 68:105-119.
- Duarte GT, Ribeiro MC, Paglia AP (2016) Ecosystem Services Modeling as a Tool for Defining Priority Areas for Conservation. Plos One 11.
- Duck RW, da Silva JF (2012) Coastal lagoons and their evolution: A hydromorphological perspective. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 110:2-14.
- EEA (2001) Indicator fact sheet signals 2001 Tourism chapter. European Environment Agency. https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-andmaps/indicators/tourism-intensity/tourism-intensity. Accessed on 23 March 2018.
- EEA (2016) Waterbase water quality. *https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/data/waterbase-water-quality*. Accessed on 18 September 2018.
- Elliott M, Borja Á, McQuatters-Gollop A, Mazik K, Birchenough S, Andersen JH, Painting S, Peck M (2015) Force majeure: Will climate change affect our ability to attain Good Environmental Status for marine biodiversity? Marine Pollution Bulletin 95:7-27.

- Elliott M, Cutts ND, Trono A (2014) A typology of marine and estuarine hazards and risks as vectors of change: A review for vulnerable coasts and their management. Ocean & Coastal Management 93:88-99.
- Elliott M, Whitfield AK (2011) Challenging paradigms in estuarine ecology and management. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 94:306-314.
- European Commission (1991a) Council Directive 91/271/EEC of 21 May 1991 concerning urban waste-water treatment. *https://eur-lex.europa.eu/eli/dir/1991/271/oj.* Accessed on 14 September 2018.
- European Commission (1991b) Council Directive 91/676/EEC of 12 December 1991 concerning the protection of waters against pollution caused by nitrates from agricultural sources. *http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legalcontent/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:31991L0676*. Accessed on 14 September 2018.
- European Commission (1992) Council Directive 92/43/EEC of 21 May 1992 on the conservation of natural habitats and of wild fauna and flora. *http://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:31992L0043*. Accessed on 23 May 2018.
- European Commission (2000) Directive 2000/60/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 October 2000 establishing a framework for Community action in the field of water policy. *http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:32000L0060*. Accessed on 22 March 2018.
- European Commission (2002) Recommendation of the European Parliament and of the Council of 30 May 2002 concerning the implementation of Integrated Coastal Zone Management in Europe. http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legalcontent/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A32002H0413. Accessed on 31 January 2018.
- European Commission (2013) Agri-Environmental indicator Manure storage. http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Agrienvironmental indicator - manure storage. Accessed on 1 May 2018.
- European Commission (2017) Nature and biodiversity. 2017. http://ec.europa.eu/environment/nature/index_en.htm Accessed on 22 August 2017.
- Eurostat (2013) Agri-Environmental indicator Manure storage. http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Agrienvironmental_indicator_-_manure_storage. Accessed on 1 May 2018.
- Eurostat (2017) Agri-environmental indicators Livestock patterns. https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Agrienvironmental_indicator_-_livestock_patterns. Accessed on 18 March 2018.
- Feranec J, Hazeu G, Christensen S, Jaffrain G (2007a) Corine land cover change detection in Europe (case studies of the Netherlands and Slovakia). Land Use Policy 24:234-247.
- Feranec J, Hazeu G, Jaffrain G, Cebecauer T (2007b) Cartographic aspects of land cover change detection (over- and underestimation in the I&CORINE Land Cover 2000 Project). Cartographic Journal 44:44-54.
- Ferreira JG (2000) Development of an estuarine quality index based on key physical and biogeochemical features. Ocean & Coastal Management 43:99-122.
- Field CB, Barros VR, Dokken DJ, Mach KJ, Mastrandrea MD, Bilir TE, Chatterjee M, Ebi KL, Estrada YO, Genova RC, Girma B, Kissel ES, Levy AN, MacCracken S, Mastrandrea PR, White LL, Ipcc (2014) Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part B: Regional Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Barros, V.R., C.B. Field, D.J. Dokken, M.D.

Mastrandrea, K.J. Mach, T.E. Bilir, M. Chatterjee, K.L. Ebi, Y.O. Estrada, R.C. Genova, B. Girma, E.S. Kissel, A.N. Levy, S. MacCracken, P.R. Mastrandrea, and L.L. White (eds.)]. Summary for Policymakers. Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part A: Global and Sectoral Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom, and New York, NY, USA, pp. 1-32.

- Fitch JE, Crowe TP (2010) Effective methods for assessing ecological quality in intertidal soft-sediment habitats. Marine Pollution Bulletin 60:1726-1733.
- Fitch JE, Crowe TP (2012) Combined effects of inorganic nutrients and organic enrichment on intertidal benthic macrofauna: an experimental approach. Marine Ecology Progress Series 461:59-70.
- Galassi G, Spada G (2014) Sea-level rise in the Mediterranean Sea by 2050: Roles of terrestrial ice melt, steric effects and glacial isostatic adjustment. Global and Planetary Change 123:55-66.
- Galvan C, Juanes JA, Puente A (2010) Ecological classification of European transitional waters in the North-East Atlantic eco-region. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 87:442-450.
- Gambolati G, Teatini P, Gonella M (2002) GIS simulations of the inundation risk in the coastal lowlands of the Northern Adriatic Sea. Mathematical and Computer Modelling 35:963-972.
- Gamito S (2008) Three main stressors acting on the Ria Formosa lagoonal system (Southern Portugal): Physical stress, organic matter pollution and the land-ocean gradient. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 77:710-720.
- Ghezzo M, De Pascalis F, Umgiesser G, Zemlys P, Sigovini M, Marcos C, Perez-Ruzafa A (2015) Connectivity in Three European Coastal Lagoons. Estuaries and Coasts 38:1764-1781.
- Giordani P, Miserocchi S, Balboni V, Malaguti A, Lorenzelli R, Honsell G, Poniz P (1997) Factors controlling trophic conditions in the north-west Adriatic basin: Seasonal variability. Marine Chemistry 58:351-360.
- Gittman RK, Peterson CH, Currin CA, Fodrie FJ, Piehler MF, Bruno JF (2016) Living shorelines can enhance the nursery role of threatened estuarine habitats. Ecological Applications 26:249-263.
- Gugliotta M, Saito Y, Nguyen VL, Ta TKO, Nakashima R, Tamura T, Uehara K, Katsuki K, Yamamoto S (2017) Process regime, salinity, morphological, and sedimentary trends along the fluvial to marine transition zone of the mixedenergy Mekong River delta, Vietnam. Continental Shelf Research 147:7-26.
- IPCC (2013) Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. [Stocker, T.F., D. Qin, G.-K. Plattner, M. Tignor, S.K. Allen, J. Boschung, A. Nauels, Y. Xia, V. Bex and P.M. Midgley (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA. 1535 p.
- ISTAT (2017) Italian National Institute of Statistics. Demographic data. http://demo.istat.it/. Accessed on 26 June 2017.
- IUCN (2016) The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. in Nature IUfCo (ed.), Version 2016-1. edn. *http://www.iucnredlist.org*. Accessed on 3 May 2018.
- Ivajnsic D, Kaligaric M (2014) How to Preserve Coastal Wetlands, Threatened by Climate Change-Driven Rises in Sea Level. Environmental Management 54:671-684.

- Jimenez JA, Valdemoro HI, Bosom E, Sanchez-Arcilla A, Nicholls RJ (2017) Impacts of sea-level rise-induced erosion on the Catalan coast. Regional Environmental Change 17:593-603.
- José A-M, Doris S, Brummett R (2017) Aquaculture zoning, site selection and area management under the ecosystem approach to aquaculture (Vol. 2) : full document (English). World Bank Group (ed.), Washington, DC, USA. 408 pp. Available at

http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/421101490644362778/fulldocument. Accessed on 23 September 2018.

- Khedhri I, Djabou H, Afli A (2016) Does increased connectivity with the Mediterranean Sea improve the ecological status of the macroinvertebrates in the lagoon of Boughrara (SW Mediterranean)? Community Ecology 17:156-166.
- Lionello P, Conte D, Marzo L, Scarascia L (2017) The contrasting effect of increasing mean sea level and decreasing storminess on the maximum water level during storms along the coast of the Mediterranean Sea in the mid 21st century. Global and Planetary Change 151:80-91.
- Luo XX, Sun KJ, Yang JQ, Song WP, Cui WL (2016) A comparison of the applicability of the Shannon-Wiener index, AMBI and M-AMBI indices for assessing benthic habitat health in the Huanghe (Yellow River) Estuary and adjacent areas. Acta Oceanologica Sinica 35:50-58.
- Magni P, Micheletti S, Casu D, Floris A, Giordani G, Petrov AN, De Falco G, Castelli A (2005) Relationships between chemical characteristics of sediments and macrofaunal communities in the Cabras lagoon (Western Mediterranean, Italy). Hydrobiologia 550:105-119.
- Maiorano L, Falcucci A, Garton EO, Boitani L (2007) Contribution of the natura 2000 network to biodiversity conservation in Italy. Conservation Biology 21:1433-1444.
- Martins FA, Janeiro J, Gabriel S, Venancio A, Neves R (2009) Integrated monitoring of South Portugal water bodies: a methodology towards WFD. Water Science and Technology 60:1979-1988.
- McLusky DS, Elliott M (2007) Transitional waters: A new approach, semantics or just muddying the waters? Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 71:359-363.
- Mitchell SB, Jennerjahn TC, Vizzini S, Zhang W (2015) Changes to processes in estuaries and coastal waters due to intense multiple pressures An introduction and synthesis. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 156:1-6.
- Nakicenovic N, Swart R (2000) Emission Scenarios IPCC Special Report on Emission Scenarios. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA. 598 p.
- Newton A, Icely J, Cristina S, Brito A, Cardoso AC, Colijn F, Riva SD, Gertz F, Hansen JW, Holmer M, Ivanova K, Leppakoski E, Canu DM, Mocenni C, Mudge S, Murray N, Pejrup M, Razinkovas A, Reizopoulou S, Perez-Ruzafa A, Schernewski G, Schubert H, Carr L, Solidoro C, PierluigiViaroli, Zaldivar JM (2014) An overview of ecological status, vulnerability and future perspectives of European large shallow, semi-enclosed coastal systems, lagoons and transitional waters. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 140:95-122.
- Nicholls RJ, Hoozemans FMJ, Marchand M (1999) Increasing flood risk and wetland losses due to global sea-level rise: regional and global analyses. Global Environmental Change-Human and Policy Dimensions 9:S69-S87.

- Noto AE, Shurin JB (2017) Early Stages of Sea-Level Rise Lead To Decreased Salt Marsh Plant Diversity through Stronger Competition in Mediterranean-Climate Marshes. Plos One 12.
- Opermanis O, MacSharry B, Evans D, Sipkova Z (2013) Is the connectivity of the Natura 2000 network better across internal or external administrative borders? Biological Conservation 166:170-174.
- Parco-Delta-Po (2017) Parco Delta Po Emilia Romagna. *http://www.parcodeltapo.it.* Accessed 2 September 2017.
- Parco-Regionale-Veneto (2017) Parco Regionale Veneto del Delta del Po. http://www.parcodeltapo.org. Accessed 2 September 2017.
- Perez-Ruzafa A, Marcos C, Perez-Ruzafa IM (2011a) Mediterranean coastal lagoons in an ecosystem and aquatic resources management context. Physics and Chemistry of the Earth 36:160-166.
- Perez-Ruzafa A, Marcos C, Perez-Ruzafa IM, Perez-Marcos M (2011b) Coastal lagoons: "transitional ecosystems" between transitional and coastal waters. Journal of Coastal Conservation 15:369-392.
- Perini L, Calabrese L, Luciani P, Olivieri M, Galassi G, Spada G (2017) Sea-level rise along the Emilia-Romagna coast (Northern Italy) in 2100: scenarios and impacts. Natural Hazards and Earth System Sciences 17:2271-2287.
- Pinckney JL, Paerl HW, Tester P, Richardson TL (2001) The role of nutrient loading and eutrophication in estuarine ecology. Environmental Health Perspectives 109:699-706.
- Pitta E, Zeri C, Tzortziou M, Dimitriou E, Paraskevopoulou V, Dassenakis E, Scoullos M, Anagnostou E (2014) Dissolved organic matter cycling in eastern Mediterranean rivers experiencing multiple pressures. The case of the transboundary Evros River. Mediterranean Marine Science 15:398-415.
- Pulido M, Schnabel S, Contador JFL, Lozano-Parra J, Gomez-Gutierrez A (2017) Selecting indicators for assessing soil quality and degradation in rangelands of Extremadura (SW Spain). Ecological Indicators 74:49-61.
- Ramsar Convention (1971) The Ramsar Convention. *http://www.ramsar.org*. Accessed 22 August 2017.
- Reizopoulou S, Simboura N, Barbone E, Aleffi F, Basset A, Nicolaidou A (2014) Biodiversity in transitional waters: steeper ecotone, lower diversity. Marine Ecology-an Evolutionary Perspective 35:78-84.
- Rizzi J, Torresan S, Critto A, Zabeo A, Brigolin D, Carniel S, Pastres R, Marcomini A (2016) Climate change impacts on marine water quality: The case study of the Northern Adriatic sea. Marine Pollution Bulletin 102:271-282.
- Rodriguez-Rodriguez D, Martinez-Vega J (2017) Assessing recent environmental sustainability in the Spanish network of National Parks and their statutory peripheral areas. Applied Geography 89:22-31.
- Rodriguez-Rodriguez M, Benavente J, Alcala FJ, Paracuellos M (2011) Long-term water monitoring in two Mediterranean lagoons as an indicator of land-use changes and intense precipitation events (Adra, Southeastern Spain). Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 91:400-410.
- Root-Bernstein M, Frascaroli F (2016) Where the fish swim above the birds: configurations and challenges of wetland restoration in the Po Delta, Italy. Restoration Ecology 24:773-784.
- Rosati L, Marignani M, Blasi C (2008) A gap analysis comparing Natura 2000 vs National Protected Area network with potential natural vegetation. Community Ecology 9:147-154.

- Roselli L, Canedo-Arguelles M, Goela PC, Cristina S, Rieradevall M, D'Adamo R, Newton A (2013) Do physiography and hydrology determine the physicochemical properties and trophic status of coastal lagoons? A comparative approach. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 117:29-36.
- Sallustio L, De Toni A, Strollo A, Di Febbraro M, Gissi E, Casella L, Geneletti D, Munafo M, Vizzarri M, Marchetti M (2017) Assessing habitat quality in relation to the spatial distribution of protected areas in Italy. Journal of Environmental Management 201:129-137.
- Sandru MIV, Iatu C, Sandru DC, Cimbru DG (2017) Approaching Land Cover-Land Use Changes Using Statistical Data Validation for Urban Policies Improvement. Journal of Settlements and Spatial Planning 8:119-129.
- Santoro F, Tonino M, Torresan S, Critto A, Marcomini A (2013) Involve to improve: A participatory approach for a Decision Support System for coastal climate change impacts assessment. The North Adriatic case. Ocean & Coastal Management 78:101-111.
- Schirpke U, Scolozzi R, De Marco C, Tappeiner U (2014) Mapping beneficiaries of ecosystem services flows from Natura 2000 sites. Ecosystem Services 9:170-179.
- Sebastia MT, Rodilla M (2013) Nutrient and Phytoplankton Analysis of a Mediterranean Coastal Area. Environmental Management 51:225-240.
- Sebastia MT, Rodilla M, Sanchis JA, Altur V, Gadea I, Falco S (2012) Influence of nutrient inputs from a wetland dominated by agriculture on the phytoplankton community in a shallow harbour at the Spanish Mediterranean coast. Agriculture Ecosystems & Environment 152:10-20.
- Sfriso A, Facca C, Bon D, Giovannone F, Buosi A (2014) Using phytoplankton and macrophytes to assess the trophic and ecological status of some Italian transitional systems. Continental Shelf Research 81:88-98.
- Sierra JP, Mosso C, del Rio JG, Mestres M, Cupul L, Sanchez-Arcilla A, Rodilla M, Falco S, Romero I, Gonzalez-Marco D, Puigdefabregas J (2007) Sources and Sinks of Nutrients and Pollutants in Cullera Bay. Journal of Coastal Research:31-39.
- Sorokin YI, Sorokin PY, Ravagnan G (1996) On an extremely dense bloom of the dinoflagellate Alexandrium tamarense in lagoons of the Po River Delta: impact on the environment. Journal of Sea Research 35:251-255.
- Sorokin YI, Sorokin PY, Ravagnan G (1999) Analysis of lagoonal ecosystems in the Po River delta associated with intensive aquaculture. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science 48:325-341.
- Sorokin YI, Sorokin PY, Ravagnan G (2006) Hypereutrophication events in the Ca'Pisani lagoons associated with intensive aquaculture. Hydrobiologia 571:1-15.
- Sousa AI, Lillebo AI, Cacador I, Pardal MA (2008) Contribution of Spartina maritima to the reduction of eutrophication in estuarine systems. Environmental Pollution 156:628-635.
- Spano M, Leronni V, Lafortezza R, Gentile F (2017) Are ecosystem service hotspots located in protected areas? Results from a study in Southern Italy. Environmental Science & Policy 73:52-60.
- Tagliapietra D, Sigovini M, Ghirardini AV (2009) A review of terms and definitions to categorise estuaries, lagoons and associated environments. Marine and Freshwater Research 60:497-509.
- Tarquini S, Isola I, Favalli M, Mazzarini F, Bisson M, Pareschi MT, Boschi E (2007) TINITALY/01: a new Triangular Irregular Network of Italy. Annals of Geophysics 50:407-425.

- Tarquini S, Nannipieri L (2017) The 10 m-resolution TINITALY DEM as a transdisciplinary basis for the analysis of the Italian territory: Current trends and new perspectives. Geomorphology 281:108-115.
- Tarquini S, Vinci S, Favalli M, Doumaz F, Fornaciai A, Nannipieri L (2012) Release of a 10-m-resolution DEM for the Italian territory: Comparison with globalcoverage DEMs and anaglyph-mode exploration via the web. Computers & Geosciences 38:168-170.
- Testa JM, Brady DC, Cornwell JC, Owens MS, Sanford LP, Newell CR, Suttles SE, Newell RIE (2015) Modeling the impact of floating oyster (Crassostrea virginica) aquaculture on sediment-water nutrient and oxygen fluxes. Aquaculture Environment Interactions 7:205-222.
- Tsimplis MN, Shaw AGP (2010) Seasonal sea level extremes in the Mediterranean Sea and at the Atlantic European coasts. Natural Hazards and Earth System Sciences 10:1457-1475.
- UNESCO (2015) Unesco the Po Delta Biosphere Reserve. http://en.unesco.org/node/243756. Accessed 2 July 2017.
- Valentini E, Taramelli A, Filipponi F, Giulio S (2015) An effective procedure for EUNIS and Natura 2000 habitat type mapping in estuarine ecosystems integrating ecological knowledge and remote sensing analysis. Ocean & Coastal Management 108:52-64.
- Viciani D, Dell'Olmo L, Ferretti G, Lazzaro L, Lastrucci L, Foggi B (2016) Detailed Natura 2000 and CORINE Biotopes habitat maps of the island of Elba (Tuscan Archipelago, Italy). Journal of Maps 12:492-502.
- Villatoro M, Silva R, Méndez FJ, Zanuttigh B, Pan S, Trifonova E, Losada IJ, Izaguirre C, Simmonds D, Reeve DE, Mendoza E, Martinelli L, Formentin SM, Galiatsatou P, Eftimova P (2014) An approach to assess flooding and erosion risk for open beaches in a changing climate. Coastal Engineering 87:50-76.
- Vousdoukas MI, Mentaschi L, Voukouvalas E, Verlaan M, Feyen L (2017) Extreme sea levels on the rise along Europe's coasts. Earths Future 5:304-323.
- Wong JXW, Van Colen C, Airoldi L (2015) Nutrient levels modify saltmarsh responses to increased inundation in different soil types. Marine Environmental Research 104:37-46.

Series from Lund University

Department of Physical Geography and Ecosystem Science

Master Thesis in Geographical Information Science

- 1. *Anthony Lawther:* The application of GIS-based binary logistic regression for slope failure susceptibility mapping in the Western Grampian Mountains, Scotland (2008).
- 2. *Rickard Hansen:* Daily mobility in Grenoble Metropolitan Region, France. Applied GIS methods in time geographical research (2008).
- 3. *Emil Bayramov:* Environmental monitoring of bio-restoration activities using GIS and Remote Sensing (2009).
- 4. *Rafael Villarreal Pacheco:* Applications of Geographic Information Systems as an analytical and visualization tool for mass real estate valuation: a case study of Fontibon District, Bogota, Columbia (2009).
- 5. *Siri Oestreich Waage:* a case study of route solving for oversized transport: The use of GIS functionalities in transport of transformers, as part of maintaining a reliable power infrastructure (2010).
- 6. *Edgar Pimiento:* Shallow landslide susceptibility Modelling and validation (2010).
- 7. *Martina Schäfer:* Near real-time mapping of floodwater mosquito breeding sites using aerial photographs (2010).
- 8. *August Pieter van Waarden-Nagel:* Land use evaluation to assess the outcome of the programme of rehabilitation measures for the river Rhine in the Netherlands (2010).
- 9. *Samira Muhammad:* Development and implementation of air quality data mart for Ontario, Canada: A case study of air quality in Ontario using OLAP tool. (2010).
- 10. *Fredros Oketch Okumu*: Using remotely sensed data to explore spatial and temporal relationships between photosynthetic productivity of vegetation and malaria transmission intensities in selected parts of Africa (2011).
- 11. *Svajunas Plunge:* Advanced decision support methods for solving diffuse water pollution problems (2011).
- 12. *Jonathan Higgins:* Monitoring urban growth in greater Lagos: A case study using GIS to monitor the urban growth of Lagos 1990 2008 and produce future growth prospects for the city (2011).
- 13. *Mårten Karlberg:* Mobile Map Client API: Design and Implementation for Android (2011).
- 14. *Jeanette McBride:* Mapping Chicago area urban tree canopy using color infrared imagery (2011).
- 15. *Andrew Farina:* Exploring the relationship between land surface temperature and vegetation abundance for urban heat island mitigation in Seville, Spain (2011).
- 16. *David Kanyari*: Nairobi City Journey Planner: An online and a Mobile Application (2011).

- 17. *Laura V. Drews:* Multi-criteria GIS analysis for siting of small wind power plants A case study from Berlin (2012).
- 18. *Qaisar Nadeem:* Best living neighborhood in the city A GIS based multi criteria evaluation of ArRiyadh City (2012).
- 19. *Ahmed Mohamed El Saeid Mustafa:* Development of a photo voltaic building rooftop integration analysis tool for GIS for Dokki District, Cairo, Egypt (2012).
- 20. *Daniel Patrick Taylor*: Eastern Oyster Aquaculture: Estuarine Remediation via Site Suitability and Spatially Explicit Carrying Capacity Modeling in Virginia's Chesapeake Bay (2013).
- 21. Angeleta Oveta Wilson: A Participatory GIS approach to unearthing Manchester's Cultural Heritage 'gold mine' (2013).
- 22. *Ola Svensson:* Visibility and Tholos Tombs in the Messenian Landscape: A Comparative Case Study of the Pylian Hinterlands and the Soulima Valley (2013).
- 23. *Monika Ogden:* Land use impact on water quality in two river systems in South Africa (2013).
- 24. *Stefan Rova:* A GIS based approach assessing phosphorus load impact on Lake Flaten in Salem, Sweden (2013).
- 25. *Yann Buhot:* Analysis of the history of landscape changes over a period of 200 years. How can we predict past landscape pattern scenario and the impact on habitat diversity? (2013).
- 26. *Christina Fotiou:* Evaluating habitat suitability and spectral heterogeneity models to predict weed species presence (2014).
- 27. Inese Linuza: Accuracy Assessment in Glacier Change Analysis (2014).
- 28. *Agnieszka Griffin:* Domestic energy consumption and social living standards: a GIS analysis within the Greater London Authority area (2014).
- 29. *Brynja Guðmundsdóttir:* Detection of potential arable land with remote sensing and GIS A Case Study for Kjósarhreppur (2014).
- 30. *Oleksandr Nekrasov:* Processing of MODIS Vegetation Indices for analysis of agricultural droughts in the southern Ukraine between the years 2000-2012 (2014).
- 31. *Sarah Tressel:* Recommendations for a polar Earth science portal in the context of Arctic Spatial Data Infrastructure (2014).
- 32. *Caroline Gevaert:* Combining Hyperspectral UAV and Multispectral Formosat-2 Imagery for Precision Agriculture Applications (2014).
- 33. *Salem Jamal-Uddeen:* Using GeoTools to implement the multi-criteria evaluation analysis weighted linear combination model (2014).
- 34. *Samanah Seyedi-Shandiz:* Schematic representation of geographical railway network at the Swedish Transport Administration (2014).
- 35. *Kazi Masel Ullah:* Urban Land-use planning using Geographical Information System and analytical hierarchy process: case study Dhaka City (2014).
- 36. *Alexia Chang-Wailing Spitteler:* Development of a web application based on MCDA and GIS for the decision support of river and floodplain rehabilitation projects (2014).
- 37. *Alessandro De Martino:* Geographic accessibility analysis and evaluation of potential changes to the public transportation system in the City of Milan (2014).

- 38. *Alireza Mollasalehi:* GIS Based Modelling for Fuel Reduction Using Controlled Burn in Australia. Case Study: Logan City, QLD (2015).
- Negin A. Sanati: Chronic Kidney Disease Mortality in Costa Rica; Geographical Distribution, Spatial Analysis and Non-traditional Risk Factors (2015).
- 40. *Karen McIntyre:* Benthic mapping of the Bluefields Bay fish sanctuary, Jamaica (2015).
- 41. *Kees van Duijvendijk:* Feasibility of a low-cost weather sensor network for agricultural purposes: A preliminary assessment (2015).
- 42. *Sebastian Andersson Hylander:* Evaluation of cultural ecosystem services using GIS (2015).
- 43. *Deborah Bowyer:* Measuring Urban Growth, Urban Form and Accessibility as Indicators of Urban Sprawl in Hamilton, New Zealand (2015).
- 44. *Stefan Arvidsson:* Relationship between tree species composition and phenology extracted from satellite data in Swedish forests (2015).
- 45. *Damián Giménez Cruz*: GIS-based optimal localisation of beekeeping in rural Kenya (2016).
- 46. *Alejandra Narváez Vallejo:* Can the introduction of the topographic indices in LPJ-GUESS improve the spatial representation of environmental variables? (2016).
- 47. *Anna Lundgren:* Development of a method for mapping the highest coastline in Sweden using breaklines extracted from high resolution digital elevation models (2016).
- 48. *Oluwatomi Esther Adejoro:* Does location also matter? A spatial analysis of social achievements of young South Australians (2016).
- 49. *Hristo Dobrev Tomov:* Automated temporal NDVI analysis over the Middle East for the period 1982 2010 (2016).
- 50. *Vincent Muller:* Impact of Security Context on Mobile Clinic Activities A GIS Multi Criteria Evaluation based on an MSF Humanitarian Mission in Cameroon (2016).
- 51. *Gezahagn Negash Seboka:* Spatial Assessment of NDVI as an Indicator of Desertification in Ethiopia using Remote Sensing and GIS (2016).
- 52. *Holly Buhler:* Evaluation of Interfacility Medical Transport Journey Times in Southeastern British Columbia. (2016).
- 53. *Lars Ole Grottenberg*: Assessing the ability to share spatial data between emergency management organisations in the High North (2016).
- 54. *Sean Grant:* The Right Tree in the Right Place: Using GIS to Maximize the Net Benefits from Urban Forests (2016).
- 55. *Irshad Jamal:* Multi-Criteria GIS Analysis for School Site Selection in Gorno-Badakhshan Autonomous Oblast, Tajikistan (2016).
- 56. *Fulgencio Sanmartín:* Wisdom-volkano: A novel tool based on open GIS and time-series visualization to analyse and share volcanic data (2016).
- 57. *Nezha Acil*: Remote sensing-based monitoring of snow cover dynamics and its influence on vegetation growth in the Middle Atlas Mountains (2016).
- 58. *Julia Hjalmarsson:* A Weighty Issue: Estimation of Fire Size with Geographically Weighted Logistic Regression (2016).
- 59. *Mathewos Tamiru Amato:* Using multi-criteria evaluation and GIS for chronic food and nutrition insecurity indicators analysis in Ethiopia (2016).
- 60. *Karim Alaa El Din Mohamed Soliman El Attar:* Bicycling Suitability in Downtown, Cairo, Egypt (2016).

- 61. *Gilbert Akol Echelai:* Asset Management: Integrating GIS as a Decision Support Tool in Meter Management in National Water and Sewerage Corporation (2016).
- 62. *Terje Slinning:* Analytic comparison of multibeam echo soundings (2016).
- 63. *Gréta Hlín Sveinsdóttir:* GIS-based MCDA for decision support: A framework for wind farm siting in Iceland (2017).
- 64. *Jonas Sjögren:* Consequences of a flood in Kristianstad, Sweden: A GISbased analysis of impacts on important societal functions (2017).
- 65. *Nadine Raska:* 3D geologic subsurface modelling within the Mackenzie Plain, Northwest Territories, Canada (2017).
- 66. *Panagiotis Symeonidis*: Study of spatial and temporal variation of atmospheric optical parameters and their relation with PM 2.5 concentration over Europe using GIS technologies (2017).
- 67. *Michaela Bobeck:* A GIS-based Multi-Criteria Decision Analysis of Wind Farm Site Suitability in New South Wales, Australia, from a Sustainable Development Perspective (2017).
- 68. *Raghdaa Eissa*: Developing a GIS Model for the Assessment of Outdoor Recreational Facilities in New Cities Case Study: Tenth of Ramadan City, Egypt (2017).
- 69. *Zahra Khais Shahid*: Biofuel plantations and isoprene emissions in Svea and Götaland (2017).
- 70. *Mirza Amir Liaquat Baig*: Using geographical information systems in epidemiology: Mapping and analyzing occurrence of diarrhea in urban residential area of Islamabad, Pakistan (2017).
- 71. *Joakim Jörwall*: Quantitative model of Present and Future well-being in the EU-28: A spatial Multi-Criteria Evaluation of socioeconomic and climatic comfort factors (2017).
- 72. *Elin Haettner*: Energy Poverty in the Dublin Region: Modelling Geographies of Risk (2017).
- 73. *Harry Eriksson*: Geochemistry of stream plants and its statistical relations to soil- and bedrock geology, slope directions and till geochemistry. A GIS-analysis of small catchments in northern Sweden (2017).
- 74. *Daniel Gardevärn:* PPGIS and Public meetings An evaluation of public participation methods for urban planning (2017).
- 75. *Kim Friberg:* Sensitivity Analysis and Calibration of Multi Energy Balance Land Surface Model Parameters (2017).
- 76. *Viktor Svanerud:* Taking the bus to the park? A study of accessibility to green areas in Gothenburg through different modes of transport (2017).
- 77. *Lisa-Gaye Greene*: Deadly Designs: The Impact of Road Design on Road Crash Patterns along Jamaica's North Coast Highway (2017).
- 78. *Katarina Jemec Parker*: Spatial and temporal analysis of fecal indicator bacteria concentrations in beach water in San Diego, California (2017).
- 79. *Angela Kabiru*: An Exploratory Study of Middle Stone Age and Later Stone Age Site Locations in Kenya's Central Rift Valley Using Landscape Analysis: A GIS Approach (2017).
- 80. *Kristean Björkmann*: Subjective Well-Being and Environment: A GIS-Based Analysis (2018).
- 81. *Williams Erhunmonmen Ojo*: Measuring spatial accessibility to healthcare for people living with HIV-AIDS in southern Nigeria (2018).

- 82. *Daniel Assefa*: Developing Data Extraction and Dynamic Data Visualization (Styling) Modules for Web GIS Risk Assessment System (WGRAS). (2018).
- 83. *Adela Nistora*: Inundation scenarios in a changing climate: assessing potential impacts of sea-level rise on the coast of South-East England (2018).
- 84. *Marc Seliger*: Thirsty landscapes Investigating growing irrigation water consumption and potential conservation measures within Utah's largest master-planned community: Daybreak (2018).
- 85. *Luka Jovičić*: Spatial Data Harmonisation in Regional Context in Accordance with INSPIRE Implementing Rules (2018).
- 86. *Christina Kourdounouli*: Analysis of Urban Ecosystem Condition Indicators for the Large Urban Zones and City Cores in EU (2018).
- 87. *Jeremy Azzopardi*: Effect of distance measures and feature representations on distance-based accessibility measures (2018).
- 88. *Patrick Kabatha*: An open source web GIS tool for analysis and visualization of elephant GPS telemetry data, alongside environmental and anthropogenic variables (2018).
- 89. *Richard Alphonce Giliba*: Effects of Climate Change on Potential Geographical Distribution of Prunus africana (African cherry) in the Eastern Arc Mountain Forests of Tanzania (2018).
- 90. *Eiður Kristinn Eiðsson*: Transformation and linking of authoritative multiscale geodata for the Semantic Web: A case study of Swedish national building data sets (2018).
- 91. *Niamh Harty*: HOP!: a PGIS and citizen science approach to monitoring the condition of upland paths (2018).
- 92. *José Estuardo Jara Alvear*: Solar photovoltaic potential to complement hydropower in Ecuador: A GIS-based framework of analysis (2018).
- 93. *Brendan O'Neill*: Multicriteria Site Suitability for Algal Biofuel Production Facilities (2018).
- 94. *Roman Spataru*: Spatial-temporal GIS analysis in public health a case study of polio disease (2018).
- 95. *Alicja Miodońska*: Assessing evolution of ice caps in Suðurland, Iceland, in years 1986 2014, using multispectral satellite imagery (2019).
- 96. *Dennis Lindell Schettini*: A Spatial Analysis of Homicide Crime's Distribution and Association with Deprivation in Stockholm Between 2010-2017 (2019).
- 97. *Damiano Vesentini:* The Po Delta Biosphere Reserve: Management challenges and priorities deriving from anthropogenic pressure and sea level rise (2019).